

Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



Tetrahedron

Tetrahedron 63 (2007) 11511-11616

Tetrahedron report number 815

Enantioselective synthesis of steroids

Anne-Sophie Chapelon, Delphine Moraléda, Raphaël Rodriguez, Cyril Ollivier^{*,†} and Maurice Santelli^{*}

Laboratoire de Synthèse Organique, UMR 6180 CNRS: 'Chirotechnologies: catalyse et biocatalyse', Aix-Marseille Université, Faculté de St-Jérôme, Avenue Escadrille Normandie-Niemen, 13397 Marseille Cedex 20, France

> Received 23 August 2007 Available online 31 August 2007

Contents

1.	Introduction	
2.	Chemical resolution of chiral synthetic intermediates	
	2.1. By recrystallization of diastereomeric salts	
	2.2. By chromatographic separation of diastereomers	
3.	Desymmetrization of 2-substituted 1,3-cyclopentanediones	
	3.1. By a microbial approach	
	3.2. By formation of diastereoisomers	
	3.3. By organometallic catalysis	
	3.4. By asymmetric induction with amino acids	
	3.4.1. Hajos-Parrish-Eder-Sauer-Wiechert reaction	
	3.4.2. Use of indenediones in steroid synthesis	
	3.4.2.1. Syntheses of 19-nor-steroids	
	3.4.2.2. Syntheses of testosterone	
	3.4.2.3. Syntheses of cholesterol	
	3.4.2.4. Syntheses of vitamin D derivatives	
	3.4.2.5. Miscellaneous syntheses	
	3.4.3. Use of Wieland–Miescher ketone	
	3.4.4. Enantioselective cyclization of other alkylcyclopentanediones	

Keywords: Steroids; Asymmetric inductions; Pool chiral; Enantioselectivity; Resolution.

Abbreviations: acac, acetylacetonate; 9-BBN, 9-bora-bicyclo[3.3.1]nonane; BHT, 2,6-di-*tert*-butyl-4-methylphenol; BINAP, 2,2'-bis(diphenylphosphino)-1,1'binaphthyl; Binol, 1,1'-binaphthalene-2,2'-diol; Bn, benzyl; Boc, di-*tert*-butyl dicarbonate; CBS, (*S*)-tetrahydro-1-methyl-3,3-diphenyl-1*H*,3*H*-pyrrolo-[1,2-c]-[1,3,2]oxazaborole-borane; CDI, carbonyl diimidazole; CSA, camphor-10-sulfonic acid; Cp, cyclopentadienyl; dba, dibenzylideneacetone; DAST, (diethylaminosulfur) trifluoride; DBU, 1,8-diazabicyclo[5.4.0]undec-7-ene; DEAD, diethyl azodicarboxylate; DIBALH, diisobutylaluminum hydride; DMA, *N*,*N*-dimethylacetamide; DMAP, 4-dimethylaminopyridine; DMS, dimethylsulfide; DNB, 2,4-dinitrobenzoate; 2,4-DNPH, 2,4-dinitrophenylhydrazine; DPH, 3,4-dihydro-2*H*-pyran; dppb, 1,4-bis(diphenylphosphino)butane; dppf, 1,1'-bis(diphenylphosphino)ferrocene; ed, ethylenediamine; EDTA, ethylenedi aminetetraacetic acid; ee, enantiomeric excess; EE, ethoxyethyl; HMPA, hexamethylphosphoramide; IPC₂BH, diisopinocampheylborane; KHMDS, potassium (bis(trimethylsilyl)amide); LAH, lithium aluminum hydride; LDA, lithium diisopropylamide; LiHMDS, lithium (bis(trimethylsilyl)amide); L-Selectride[®], lithium tri-*sec*-butylborohydride; *m*-CPBA, 3-chloroperbenzoic acid; MEM, 2-methoxyethoxymethyl; MPM, 4-methoxybenzyl; MOM, methoxymethyl; Ms, methanesulfonyl; MS, molecular sieve; MW, microwave; NCS, *N*-chlorosuccinimide; Nf, nonafluoro-1-butanesulfonyl; NIS, *N*-iodosuccinimide; NMO, *N*-methylmorpholine oxide; PCC, pyridinium chlorochromate; PDC, pyridinium dichromate; PhMe, toluene; PMBOH, 4-methoxybenzyl alcohol; PPL, porcine pancreas lipase; PPTS, pyridinium *para*-toluenesulfonate; Pr(fc)₃, praseodymium(III) tris[3-(heptafluoropropylhydroxymethylsily]; TBDPS, *tert*-butyl diphenylsilyl; TES, triethylsilyl; TFA, trifluoroacetyl; Tf, trifluoromethanesulfonyl; 2-Th, 2-thienyl; THF, tetrahydrofuran; THP, tetrahydropyran-2-yl; Tm, 2,4,6-trimethylbenzenesulfonyl; TMED, tetramethylethylenediamine; TMS, trimethylsilyl; TPP,

^{*} Corresponding authors. Tel.: +33 4 9128 8825; fax: +33 4 9128 9112 (M.S.); tel.: +33 1 4427 2547; fax: +33 1 4427 7360 (C.O.); e-mail addresses: ollivier@ ccr.jussieu.fr; m.santelli@univ-cezanne.fr

[†] New address: Laboratoire de Chimie Organique UMR 7611 CNRS, Université Pierre et Marie Curie Paris VI, CP 229 Tour 44-54 2ème étage, 4 Place Jussieu, 75252 Paris Cedex 05, France.

4.	Use of chiral auxiliaries, chiral metal-ligand complexes or chiral bases	11548
	4.1. Use of chiral auxiliaries	11548
	4.2. Use of chiral metal–ligand complexes	11562
	4.3. Use of chiral bases	11566
5.	Sharpless epoxidation of allylic alcohols and dihydroxylation of olefins	11569
6.	Use of molecules from the chiral pool	
	6.1. Use of camphor derivatives	
	6.2. Use of carvone	11575
	6.3. Use of quinic acid	11580
	6.4. Use of malic acid	11585
	6.5. Use of diethyl tartrate	11586
	6.6. Use of mannitol	11587
	6.7. Use of xylose or arabinose	11589
	6.8. Use of glucose	11589
	6.9. Use of methyl lactate	
	6.10. Use of pulegone	11590
	6.11. Use of ribonolactone	11591
	6.12. Use of glutamic acid	11592
	6.13. Use of limonene	
	6.14. Use of α-thujone	11592
	6.15. Use of epichlorhydrin	11594
	6.16. Use of methyl 3-hydroxy-2-methylpropionate	11597
	6.17. Use of α-pinene	11600
	6.18. Use of β-pinene	11600
	6.19. Use of menthol	11600
7.	Use of enzymes	11601
	Acknowledgements	11608
	References and notes	11608
	Biographical sketch	11615

1. Introduction

The existence of steroids has been known for more than a century with the isolation of cholesterol from gall stones by Chevreul in 1815,¹ the elucidation of its chemical structure by Windaus in 1932,² and the first total synthesis of equilenin accomplished by Bachmann in 1939 taking advantage of Butenandt's ketone.³ With their discovery probably dating from ancient times and their chemical characterization in the 1930s,⁴ vitamins D have also largely contributed to the incontestable explosion of interest in steroid chemistry. Several research groups, including those of Elisabeth Dane and Robinson, have investigated various synthetic methods for the preparation of steroids, such as intermolecular Diels-Alder or aldol cyclization, and have proposed a variety of new structural motifs.⁵ For a long time, however, only racemic approaches or modifications of natural sources were employed by chemists, considering that only a few efficient asymmetric methods were available to control the formation of stereogenic centers.⁶ Thus, the hemisynthesis of progesterone reported in 1947 by Marker, from sapogenins extracted from agaves of Mexico and the Southern United States, has revealed as a major breakthrough in modified steroid synthesis.⁷ In 1952, Peterson⁸ showed that microbiological hydroxylation of progesterone by the mushroom, *Rhizopus nigricans*, occurred regio- and stereoselectively at the C(11) position^{9,10} opening up a route to the preparation of cortisone,¹¹ the so-called 'wonder drug' (Scheme 1).⁸

Since 1959, the total synthesis of steroids has become applicable in industrial production mainly thanks to the discovery by Torgov of a process making possible the assembly of a steroidal A/B bicyclic core derived from 6-methoxy-1-tetralone with D-rings. The condensation was described for the first time with methylcyclohexanedione in the presence of Triton[®] B as a base to give a seco-C tricyclic intermediate that cyclized to form the Torgov diene and was converted into D-homoestrone (Scheme 2).¹² This cyclization step promoted by dehydrating agents or acidic catalysts was





Scheme 2.

largely employed by different groups to synthesize steroidtype compounds.

Ananchenko and Torgov extended this reaction to the preparation of estrone and 19-nor-testosterone by using methylcyclopentanedione as the D-ring precursor.¹³ The thermodynamically disfavored trans-CD-ring junction was obtained by hydrogenation of the C(14)–C(15) double bond, while the *anti*-relation between the vicinal C(8) and C(9) atoms was established by a Birch-type reduction.¹⁴ These significant results show that the configuration of the methyl group at the C(13) carbon center can induce the trans-*anti*-trans relative stereochemistry of the natural steroids (Scheme 3).

In parallel studies, this method was exploited by Merck Sharp and Dohme chemists to prepare 19-nor-testosterone¹⁵

and a major oral contraceptive was elaborated from ethylcyclopentanedione by Wyeth Ltd.¹⁶ Simultaneously, it was shown that the yield of the Torgov reaction could be improved by the preliminary formation of a thiouronium salt, as depicted in Scheme 4.¹⁷

Most of the biological activity of steroids is strictly restricted to the natural enantiomer. The triterpenes, which are the precursors of cholesterol and the metabolization of which leads to various steroids, are present only as one enantiomer in Nature. In general, a loss of 50% of the activity results for racemic compounds. However, *ent*-steroids may have a different physiological activity from their natural enantiomer (*nat*steroid).¹⁸ To illustrate this difference of physiological behavior, (+)-androsta-4,16-dien-3-one was found to have a strong urine odor with an extraordinarily lower threshold of 1 ppb, whereas its enantiomer does not have any odor (Fig. 1).^{19,20}



Scheme 3.





Figure 1.

To obtain steroids of the natural series, chemists first resolved hemiphthalates or hemisuccinates of *rac*-steroids^{21,22} or carried out enzymatic resolutions,²² but these strategies present the major disadvantage of losing half of the synthesized product. In consequence and for economic reasons, it seems preferable to perform the resolution as soon as possible in the synthesis using, for example, the acid function of a synthetic intermediate to separate both enantiomers. Based on this strategy, Velluz and co-workers from Roussel-Uclaf described in 1960 the first enantioselective synthesis of (+)-nor-testosterone. The linear approach reported by Johnson²³ and applied by Banerjee²⁴ involved a tricyclic acid, which could be resolved by (+)-(1*S*,2*S*)-1-*p*-nitrophenyl-2-aminopropane-1,3-diol. The subsequent steps gave rise to (+)-nor-testosterone and also to (+)- β -estradiol (Scheme 5), (+)-9,11-dehydrotestosterone, (+)-adrenosterone, and (+)-cortisone (Scheme 6).²⁵ This sequence constitutes the first total synthesis of natural steroids on an industrial scale.



Scheme 5.



Over the last few years, several review articles²⁶ based on synthetic approaches to different classes of steroids including vitamin D-like structures have emerged in the area of steroid chemistry, but these usually consider a single aspect such as the construction of the aliphatic side chain,²⁷ the obtaining of the *trans*-hydrindane ring,²⁸ its elaboration through C-ring closure as a key step,²⁹ the preparation of enantiomeric steroids,¹⁸ steroid synthesis involving intramolecular cycloadditions or transition-metal-catalyzed reactions³⁰ and, finally, various approaches to vitamin D synthesis.³¹ In the present review, the major approaches toward enantioselective steroid synthesis, the corresponding key steps of which are classified according to the method used to introduce the chirality, are explored. Synthetic routes, involving functional-group transformations of metabolic or degradation precursors of natural steroids, will not be covered by this review.

2. Chemical resolution of chiral synthetic intermediates

2.1. By recrystallization of diastereomeric salts

To render their synthesis convergent, chemists from Roussel-Uclaf have prepared earlier in the sequence a new optically pure bicyclic acid via a tandem conjugate addition–Robinson annulation and its resolution with (–)-ephedrine. A significant result was obtained with the diastereoselective hydrogenation of this acid that led to the CD-bicyclic system with a trans-ring junction. The formation of an intermediate δ -lactone followed by its reaction with the Grignard reagent of 2-(2-bromo-ethyl)-2-methyl-[1,3]dioxolane, according to the Fujimoto–Belleau reaction,³² allowed the construction of the B-ring. A subsequent cyclization through aldol condensation completed the synthesis (Scheme 7).³³ Adrenosterone also was accessible by reductive alkylation of the tricyclic enedione with the Wichterle reagent and cyclization (Scheme 8).³⁴

An elegant strategy was elaborated by the Merck group involving resolution of a synthetic intermediate without loss of product. The secodione from the Torgov reaction could be selectively reduced to a ketol and its hemisuccinate subjected to an optical resolution with quinine. The dextrorotatory enantiomer was recycled after saponification and oxidation of the hydroxyl group in position C(17) (Scheme 9).³⁵

Hajos and Parrish reported the synthesis of the optically active (–)-17 β -hydroxy-des-A-androst-9(10)-in-5-one, easily accessible from the indenol via a Robinson annulation of methylcyclopentanedione with methylvinylacetone followed by a selective carbonyl reduction. The corresponding phthalate was resolved through diastereomeric salt formation with brucine. Construction of the key BCD-tricyclic intermediate³⁶ used in the synthesis of steroids was realized as shown in Scheme 10.³⁷



Scheme 7.







Scheme 10.

Saucy and Borer could easily prepare (-)-17β-hydroxydes-A-androst-9-en-5-one, an optically pure tricyclic hydroxyketone used as a precursor of 9β , 10α -testosterone. The initial resolution was ensured by a conjugate addition of (S)-(-)- α -methylbenzylamine to a vinyl ketone obtained by the addition of vinylmagnesium chloride to 5-decanolide.³⁸ The resulting spiroheterocyclic Mannich adduct was converted into the BCD-tricyclic system after successive transformations comprising (a) its reaction with 2-methyl-cyclopentane-1,3-dione followed by acidic treatment, (b) hydrogenation of the transient diene that established the trans-ring junction of the hydrindane, (c) hydration and oxidation of the enol ether, and (d) aldol cyclocondensation of the resulting diketone. The final hydrogenation of the enone motif and the annulation of the tricyclic ketone with methyl vinyl ketone completed the synthesis of 9β,10α-testosterone (Scheme 11).³⁹

Subsequently, a similar strategy was applied to the resolution of a vinyl ketone intermediate conveniently substituted by a linear side chain including an isoxazole moiety. Under basic conditions, the isoxazole annulation reaction developed by Stork⁴⁰ allowed a direct access to (+)-estr-4-ene-3,17-dione-type steroids (Scheme 12).⁴¹

By contrast, the optical resolution was performed at an early stage on the acid phthalate derivative of a hydroxy nitrile intermediate using (R)-(+)- α -methylbenzylamine. The resulting optically active lactone was readily converted into the desired Mannich base from the corresponding vinyl ketone in a few steps. Its condensation with 2-methyl-1,3-cyclopentanedione in refluxing toluene/acetic acid afforded predominantly the expected ketol epimer. The dehydroxylated enedione adduct cyclized to (+)-3-methoxy-1,3,5(10),9(11)estratetraen-17-one according to the sequence of Smith and co-workers⁴² in which installation of the trans-fused ring junction required a diastereoselective hydrogenation over palladium on carbon of the C-8 substituted 17βhydroxy enone intermediate. Then, a reoxidation and an acidpromoted cyclization-dehydration sequence completed the approach (Scheme 13).43

During the convergent synthesis of (+)-3-methoxy-1,3,5(10)estratrien-11,17-dione, Oppolzer and co-workers resolved



1. Pd (C) - H₂ - NaOH / EtOH

2. HCI - MeOH

Scheme 12.

1. Pd (C) - H₂

- Et₃N / PhMe

a keto acid intermediate by crystallization of the related (+)-ephedrine salt. The starting keto acid was obtained by sequential conjugate addition of lithium 3,3-dimethylbutynylvinylcuprate to 2-methyl-2-cyclopentenone and enolate alkylation with methyl bromoacetate. The enantiomerically pure vinylcyclopentane subunit was coupled with a benzocyclobutenecarboxylic ester by C-acylation and readily engaged in a thermal intramolecular Diels–Alder cycloaddition with a transient reactive *o*-quinodimethane coming from the ring opening of the benzocyclobutene motif (Scheme 14).⁴⁴

66% yield

Ĥ

Oppolzer and Roberts described a concise synthesis of (+)estradiol involving a regioselective alkylation of 5-cyano1,3-dihydrobenzo[c]thiophene-2,2-dioxide by an alkyl iodide derived from the previous optically active keto acid fragment, and a thermal SO₂-extrusion/cycloaddition sequence. Further transformations led to (+)-estradiol with a global yield of 42% (Scheme 15).⁴⁵

53% yield

An alternative approach used to synthesize enantiomerically enriched 19-nor-steroids oxidized in position 11 was proposed by Daniewski. Michael addition of methylcyclopentanedione to methyl chloroacrylate and subsequent transformations gave access to *rac*-2-methyl-2-(β -acetoxy- β -carboxyethyl)cyclopentane-1,3-dione, which could be resolved by means of (–)- α -phenylethylamine. In order to set



Scheme 15.

up the C-ring, Daniewski converted the starting acid into a diazo ketone and coupled it with a trialkylborane. The boron compound attacked the diazo ketone only from the less hindered side and a concerted and stereospecific 1,2-shift of one phenylethyl group accompanied by nitrogen elimination yielded the tricyclic secodione with a cis-ring junction. Thus, the latter underwent a cyclization reaction upon treatment with Ac₂O/*p*-TsOH leading to the 11-oxidized 19-norsteroid skeleton (Scheme 16).⁴⁶ In their pioneer work on vitamin D and its derivatives, Lythgoe and co-workers achieved the preparation of an optically active hydroxy enyne, precursor of the A-ring of vitamins D. The key steps involved resolution of the racemic keto-acid induced by (–)-quinine and reduction of the (–)-enantiomer to the intermediate lactone, from which the diol was accessible. The enyne was obtained by dehydrohalogenation of the ω -bromodiene with NaNH₂ in ammonia (Scheme 17).⁴⁷





Scheme 17.

The future C-ring was elaborated from 1-methylcyclohex-3ene 1,*cis*-2-dicarboxylic acid in enantiomerically pure form by resolution with (–)-quinine and converted into the monoprotected diol, as illustrated in Scheme 18.⁴⁸ In parallel, a precursor of the side chain was prepared in two steps starting from the citronellonitrile. Both fragments were subjected to a stereospecific Johnson–Claisen [3,3] rearrangement, which facilitated the introduction of the side chain and the control of the stereochemistry in position C(17). A second Claisen-type rearrangement using the Eschenmoser procedure ensured the stereochemistry of the C(14) center. Finally, the D-ring was revealed through a Dieckman condensation and further conventional transformations furnished the 9 α -chloro ketone (Scheme 19).^{49,50}

With the enyne and the *trans*-hydrindane building blocks in hand, Lythgoe and co-workers achieved the synthesis of precalciferol in only three steps. The requisite trienic system was assembled by coupling the 9α -chloro-des-AB-choles-tan-8-one with the lithium derivative of the silyl-protected

(1*S*)-3-ethynyl-4-methylcyclohex-3-en-1-ol to give the chlorohydrin intermediate, followed by treatment with bis-(ethylenediamine)chromium(II) and semi-hydrogenation of the dienyne system (Scheme 20).⁵¹

The same sequence carried out with 1-ethynyl-2-methyl-3,5bis(trimethylsilyloxy)cyclohexene furnished 1 α -hydroxyprecalciferol, which was converted in situ into 1 α -hydroxyvitamin D₃ through a thermal [1,7] hydrogen sigmatropy and an isomerization of the trienic system (Scheme 21).⁵²

In 1978, Lythgoe and co-workers provided a more straightforward route to reach the trienic system of vitamin D utilizing a dienic alcohol as an A-ring synthon, which could be easily coupled to the Windaus–Grundmann ketone.⁵³ First of all, the authors achieved the synthesis of the optically active diene diol by resolution of the racemic *trans*-cyclohexenedicarboxylic acid with cinchonidine.⁵⁴ The approach to such a fragment, involving unsaturated lactone formation, conversion into diol, and sulfoxide thermolysis,⁵⁵ was





Scheme 19.

revealed to be quite long, not very attractive and not competitive enough, compared to the degradation of vitamin D (Scheme 22).⁵⁶

By virtue of Linstead's work on the resolution of β -methylglutaric acid with cinchonidine,⁵⁷ Lythgoe could prepare an optically active γ -lactone, from which he proposed a second synthesis of the indanic CD-bicyclic system of vitamin D. A Claisen rearrangement with an optically active allyl alcohol and the γ -lactone-derived cyclic orthoester set up the asymmetric center C(13) and the rest of the synthesis followed the protocol previously described and standard pathways to afford the optically active Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol. Then, the introduction of the side chain through a coupling reaction between the primary tosylate and a Grignard reagent and its functionalization with Hg(OAc)₂–H₂O/NaBH₄ furnished the des-AB vitamin D₃ (Scheme 23).⁵⁸ Thereafter, the Windaus–Grundmann ketone and the lithio anion of the allylic phosphine oxide derived from the dienic alcohol underwent a Wittig–Horner reaction, leading directly to the trienic system with the correct geometry (Scheme 24).⁵⁹

In parallel work, Kocienski and co-workers proposed that the roles of the two fragments be reversed by creating a nucleophilic center at the C(8)-position of the hydrindane system, which should interact with the A-ring aldehyde, coming from the oxidation of the previous dienic alcohol synthon. To make this coupling accessible, the authors prepared the sulfone, the lithio anion of which, shown in Scheme 25, reacted with the aldehyde and gave the Julia olefination adduct. Reduction with a lithium mercury amalgam followed by removal of the benzoyl group generated the trienic part of the vitamin D₄ (Scheme 25).⁶⁰





Scheme 21.



Scheme 22.







Scheme 25.

In addition, this research group has reported an access to 1α -hydroxyprecalciferol utilizing a CD-bicyclic allylic sulfone obtained by degradation of a cholesterol derivative.⁶¹ A totally synthetic route of the same synthon was developed by Ficini and co-workers in 1983. One of the key reactions was the Lewis acid-catalyzed [2+2] cycloaddition of an ynamine to methylcyclopentenone. The thermodynamic hydrolysis of the immonium cation released the side chain

with the desired stereochemistry at C(13). A resolution of the resulting acid with (–)-ephedrine made this approach possible in the natural series. 8-*p*-Tolylsulfonylmethyl-des-AB-cholest-8-ene, a known precursor of 1 α -hydroxyvitamin D₃, could be prepared through Robinson annulation generating the C-ring and catalytic reduction of the α , β -unsaturated keto-acid establishing the CD trans-junction, as depicted in Scheme 26.⁶²



11522



Scheme 27.

A structurally interesting enantiopure bicyclic keto acid has been exploited in efficient syntheses of tetracyclic and seco-B steroids by Grieco and Trost, respectively. Its preparation and resolution with (S)-(-)- α -methylbenzylamine were reported by Corey, who used it as a key intermediate in the elaboration of prostaglandins.⁶³ Grieco suggested pertinent functional modifications including the stereoselective alkylation of the methyl ester enolate, later applied in the total synthesis of steroids (Scheme 27).⁶⁴

Thus, Grieco achieved the conversion of this bicyclo[2.2.1]heptane derivative into (+)-des-AB-cholest-11-en-9-one, a known precursor of tachysterol₃ and precalciferol₃. First, the compound was transformed into a key bicyclic lactone by sequential Baeyer–Villiger oxidation and BF₃-catalyzed allylic transposition. The hydroxyl group at C(16) provided a handle for establishing the stereochemistry at C(14) via a 1,3-chirality transfer involving a [3,3]-Claisen sigmatropic rearrangement (Scheme 28).⁶⁵

One year later, an approach to the synthesis of DL-estrone was reported in which Grieco examined the stereospecific alkylation of the enolate derived from the unsaturated bicyclic ketal ester with 2-(4-methoxybenzocyclobutenyl)ethyl iodide. Upon thermolysis, the corresponding *o*-quinodimethane intermediate underwent intramolecular cycloaddition and led to the desired steroid (Scheme 29).⁶⁶

In parallel, Trost was interested in preparing the Inhoffen– Lythgoe diol starting from the optically pure bicyclic hydroxy ketal, as indicated in Scheme 30. The 1,3-chirality transfer process used for the elaboration of the CD transjunction was almost similar to the preceding Grieco's protocol. Then, an advanced synthon of the Windaus–Grundmann ketone could easily be obtained from the Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol after different functional-group manipulations.⁶⁷

2.2. By chromatographic separation of diastereomers

Besides the diastereomeric salt crystallization method, the resolution of enantiomers of chiral synthetic intermediates is also possible by derivatization to diastereomers and separation by chromatography. To illustrate this method, Jiang and Covey reported an efficient synthesis of *ent*-cholesterol, the chirality of which originated from the enantiomerically pure sterol D-ring containing the side chain, and the other sterol C-, B- and A-rings were subsequently elaborated. Based on published studies, the D-ring synthon was formed via high diastereoselective intramolecular cyclopropanation of an α -diazoester catalyzed by a copper(II) complex, and the side chain was introduced by conjugate addition of 4-methylpentylmagnesium bromide in the presence of CuI to the β -keto ester with retention of configuration, ensuring the proper relative stereochemistry at C(17) and C(20).⁶⁸





Scheme 29.



Scheme 30.

After transesterification with (*R*)-(+)-pantolactone, each diastereoisomers were easily separated by chromatography, and the dextrorotatory adduct was then engaged in a step-by-step Robinson annulation reaction with methyl vinyl ketone that gave rise to the related hydrindenone. Michael addition carried out at 0 °C guaranteed a total control of the stereoselectivity at the C(13) chiral center. Subsequent methoxycarbonylation at C(8) and hydrogenation of the

double bond using 5% Pd/BaSO₄ gave the *trans*-hydrindanone as the unique product. The remaining B and A sterol rings were elaborated by cyclocondensation of a mesylate intermediate with ethyl 3,7-dioxo-octanoate mono ethylene ketal, the C(19) methyl group was introduced selectively via reductive alkylation of the enone functionality, and further transformations then afforded (–)-*ent*-cholesterol (Scheme 31).⁶⁹



Scheme 31.

Deslongchamps has developed an anionic polycyclization procedure that allowed the preparation of advanced tetracyclic 14- β -hydroxysteroids related to batrachotoxin and ouabain with complete control of the stereochemistry. The reaction sequence involved the formation of a novel Nazarov-type reagent containing the D-ring and reaction of its enolate with an unsaturated β -keto aldehyde A-ring precursor. The introduction of chirality into the Nazarov intermediate was achieved by the use of (*R*)-(-)-pantolactone as a good chiral auxiliary and separation of the resulting diastereomers of the β -keto ester D-ring precursor according to Covey's work previously reported (Scheme 32).⁷⁰

In 1998, an approach to an enantiopure A-ring enyne synthon for vitamin D_3 analogs starting from a 7-oxanorbornenic disulfone was published. Arjona and co-workers showed that the derived racemic β -hydroxy sulfone could be resolved to pure enantiomers via diastereomeric ester formation with the use of (+)-camphanoyl chloride as a chiral derivatizing agent. After separation of both compounds on silica gel and elimination of the camphanol group of the (-)-diastereomer under basic conditions, the resulting vinyl sulfone was subjected to an alkylative cleavage of the oxygen bridge with lithium acetylide. Final vinyl sulfone isomerization and substitution of the sulfone functionality by a methyl group liberated an A-ring analog (Scheme 33).⁷¹

A few years earlier, Haynes and co-workers had proposed an interesting strategy for constructing the optically active CD-hydrindanol intermediate based on a tandem asymmetric conjugate addition of the homochiral lithiated (E)-butenylphosphine oxide to 2-methylcylopentenone followed by in situ enolate trapping with β -chlorovinyl ketone. The key feature of this transformation included a total control of the stereochemistry of the C(13), C(17) and C(20) centers accounted for by a 10-membered trans-fused chair-chair transition state of the intermediate enolate. The enantiomerically pure starting material was prepared by resolution of racemic phosphinothioic acid with (S)-(-)- α -methylbenzylamine, desulfurization with Raney nickel, and allylation of the resulting phosphine oxide. Subsequent intramolecular aldol condensation produced the hydrindenone and Windaus-Grundmann ketone should be obtained by transposition of oxygen from C(9) to C(8), elaboration of the trans-ring junction (see Daniewski's method in Scheme 51), and Wittig-Horner-mediated side chain extension. This sequence was successfully reported for the functionalization of the racemic CD-intermediate hydrindenone prepared with the use of (E)-but-2-enyldiphenylphosphine oxide (Scheme 34).⁷²



Scheme 32.



Scheme 33.



Scheme 34.

3. Desymmetrization of 2-substituted 1,3-cyclopentanediones

3.1. By a microbial approach

Resolution processes usually result in a loss of the undesired enantiomer. However, this problem can be circumvented by exploiting the prochiral character of some intermediates. As previously reported, Michael addition of 2-methylcyclopentane-1,3-dione to 5-oxo-6-heptenoic acid methyl ester and Torgov reaction from 6-methoxy-1-tetralone afforded the respective substituted achiral secodiones possessing a prochiral center. Subsequent acid-catalyzed aldol condensation with one of the ketone functions generates the bicyclic and tetracyclic structures. At this stage, a stereogenic center is created, suggesting that a preliminary differentiation of both carbonyl groups should give access to only one enantiomer. In 1966, French and German industries reported at the same time the enantioselective microbial reduction of the intermediate dione leading to the optically active secoketol. Roussel-Uclaf researchers proposed the use of *Rhizopus arrhizus* Fischer for the reduction of the cyclopentane-1,3-dione, represented in Scheme 35,⁷³ while those of Schering employed *Saccharomyces uvarum* with the Torgov secodione (Scheme 36).⁷⁴ Then, the latter was used as starting material in the synthesis of optically active 11-ketoestrane derivatives.⁷⁵

A particularly interesting optically active steroid CD-ring synthon was prepared by Dai and Zhou through a microbial asymmetric reduction of a prochiral trione, obtained by alkylation of 2-ethylcyclopentane-1,3-dione with 3-oxo-5-(phenylthio)pentyl methanesulfonate, using *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. After sulfur oxidation, the generated sulfone underwent an acid-catalyzed cyclization to an unsaturated ketosulfone, readily converted into *trans*-hydrindanone after selective catalytic hydrogenation of the enone motif (Scheme 37).⁷⁶



3.2. By formation of diastereoisomers

Roussel-Uclaf chemists have observed that L-tartramic acid hydrazide placed in aqueous methanol with traces of acetic acid could react reversibly with the Torgov secodione and only one of the diastereoisomers precipitated. Treated with HCl in dioxane, this compound cyclized into a (+)-estrone precursor (Scheme 38).⁷⁷

In another approach, Nara and co-workers reported the enantioconvergent synthesis of an optically pure steroid intermediate by considering first the stereoselective reduction of the Torgov secodione in *meso*-diol followed by its partial esterification with *N*-mesyl (*S*)-phenylalanyl chloride as a chiral reagent. The diastereoisomers were separated by chromatography and converted into a unique optically pure estrone precursor via a sequence of protection–deprotection–oxidation and a final acid-promoted cyclization (Scheme 39).⁷⁸

3.3. By organometallic catalysis

More recently, Enev and co-workers from Schering AG reported the first catalytic and enantioselective cyclization of the well-known methyl secodione required in the Torgov approach to estrone. This methodology involved an elegant asymmetric desymmetrization of the cyclopentanedione unit promoted by a new sterically demanding bis-steroidal titanium complex. In terms of yield and ee, this approach showed promising results, compared to the existing microbiological and chemical methods (Scheme 40).⁷⁹



Scheme 40.

3.4. By asymmetric induction with amino acids

3.4.1. Hajos-Parrish-Eder-Sauer-Wiechert reaction.

Michael addition of 2-substituted cyclopentane-1,3-diones to vinyl ketone reagents generates a prochiral triketone, the subsequent intramolecular aldol condensation of which forms the six-membered ring of the indenedione skeleton. In 1971, Hajos and Parrish⁸⁰ on the one hand and Eder, Sauer, and Wiechert on the other,⁸¹ showed that upon exposure to amino acids in the natural L-configuration, in particular L-proline, prochiral triketones led to ketol or enedione adducts with excellent chemical yields and with close to 100% enantiomeric excess in some cases. This so-called Hajos–Parrish–Eder–Sauer–Wiechert reaction represents one of the most significant developments in the organic synthesis field.^{82,83}

To perform this transformation, Hajos and Parrish operated with a catalytic amount of (S)-(-)-proline in anhydrous DMF at room temperature. Dehydration of the resulting *cis*-ketol under acidic conditions gave the (+)-indenedione. This synthesis was all the more interesting in that the tri-ketone resulting from the addition of the 2-methylcyclopentane-1,3-dione to methyl vinyl ketone could be obtained with 88% yield by using water as solvent (Scheme 41).^{84,85}

Eder, Sauer, and Wiechert used harsher experimental conditions to achieve the ring closure of the triketone leading directly to the indenedione. The reaction was carried out in acetonitrile containing 1 N perchloric acid and heated at 80 °C for 20 h. For the triketone resulting from the addition of methylcyclopentanedione to methyl vinyl ketone, the chemical yield reached 86% and the optical yield 84%. Other examples were reported showing that proline and phenylalanine were the catalysts of choice for this transformation and that (*S*)-amino acids induced the formation of indenediones with an *S* configuration (Scheme 42).

Several hypotheses were proposed to rationalize the enantioselectivity of this cyclization process.⁸² First of all, it was indicated that the reaction is accompanied by a weak negative non-linear effect, suggesting that two molecules of proline are implied in the transition state.⁸⁶ Moreover, Agami observed that the enantiomeric excess strongly decreases when the proline concentration is reduced.⁸⁷ It was believed that the proline reacts with the methyl ketone mojety, generating the corresponding enamine, which adds to the most reactive pro-R ring carbonyl and the second molecule of proline acts according to a general base catalysis.^{86,88} As depicted in Scheme 43, cyclization to (R)-indenedione is affected by the major steric repulsion between the acid function and the carbonyl group favoring the access to the S enantiomer. This mechanism was reinforced by Hanessian experiments showing that cis-4,5-methanoproline exhibits a catalytic ability similar to that of proline, whereas trans-4,5-methanoproline is less efficient (Scheme 44).⁸⁹ Finally, DFT theoretical calculations reported by Houk allowed the conclusion that the proline carboxylic acid was involved in an electrophilic activation of a cyclopentanedione carbonyl group.90

The Hajos–Parrish methodology was applied to the preparation of the Wieland–Miescher ketone, starting from methyl vinyl ketone and 2-methyl cyclohexane-1,3-dione. The required cyclohexenone was formed by aldol ring closure with an overall yield of 71% and a 70% optical yield (Scheme 45). A subsequent crystallization afforded the enantiomerically enriched naphthalenedione.^{91–93} A few

OMe

60% yield



Scheme 43.

Scheme 44.



Scheme 45.

years later, Harada improved this procedure in order to obtain the bicyclic diketone in an optically pure form.⁹⁴

As part of their work on the preparation of a steroid biosynthesis inhibitor, Hagiwara and Uda studied the enantioselective cyclization of the triketone affording the methylated Wieland–Miescher ketone. After several tests, they found that the best method consisted of using phenylalanine in DMF in the presence of camphorsulfonic acid. In addition, they stressed that the control of the temperature must be increased slowly to reach a maximum of 55 °C. An enantiomeric excess of approximately 80–90% was obtained from either D- or L-amino acid (Scheme 46).⁹⁵

3.4.2. Use of indenediones in steroid synthesis.

3.4.2.1. Syntheses of 19-nor-steroids. The previous (+)-indenedione was largely employed by chemists as a building block for the synthesis of various steroids. Hajos and Parrish started with an approach to 19-nor-steroids and showed, for the first time, that the asymmetric cyclization leading to the optically active bicyclic dione can be carried out on a 50–250 g scale. The subsequent unsaturated keto acid was isolated with a modest yield, but the starting indenedione could be recycled. The key step was the diastereoselective hydrogenation of the keto acid that gave rise to the unique *trans*-indanedione. Michael addition of a substituted β -keto ester to the methylene ketone followed





Scheme 47.

by aldol annulation, saponification, and decarboxylation furnished the tricyclic compound, which was converted into the required 19-nor-steroid (Scheme 47).⁹⁶

Hoffmann-La Roche chemists reported a straightforward route to (+)-estrone methyl ether based on a similar sequence using the chiral bicyclic α -methylene ketone intermediate. A conjugate addition of *m*-methoxybenzyl Grignard reagent produced the tricyclic ketone and an acid-catalyzed aromatic substitution completed the synthesis. The 18-ethyl steroid analog was prepared according to a similar approach (Scheme 48).⁹⁷

The optically active β -keto ester, prepared by methylation of the previous keto acid, was successfully exploited by Tsuji and co-workers as a key intermediate in the synthesis of (+)-19-nor-testosterone. A suitable enone reagent was easily prepared via a palladium-catalyzed dimerization of butadiene and was subjected to a Michael addition with the bicyclic keto ester derivative. A sequence of annulation and stereocontrolled hydrogenation reactions afforded the target tetracyclic compound (Scheme 49).⁹⁸

The conjugated enolate of the *tert*-butyl protected ketol coming from the Hajos–Parrish (+)-indenedione could be al-kylated at the C(8)-position by suitable alkyl chains in order

to build up A- and B-rings of steroid backbones. Thus, Eder trapped the transient enolate with *m*-methoxyphenacyl bromide to prepare estradiol,^{99,100} whereas the addition of 2-bromo-3',5'-dimethoxypropiophenone led to (+)-1,3dimethoxy-7β-methyl-1,3,5(10)-estratrien-17-one.¹⁰¹ Both trans BC- and CD-ring junctions were established during the diastereoselective hydrogenation of their respective indenofuran intermediates. Construction of the B-ring by acid-assisted cyclization and further transformations furnished estradiol in a stereoselective manner (Scheme 50).

In 1988, Daniewski reported a convenient access to a *trans*hydrindanedione from the indenedione CD-building block involving a reductive addition of a *tert*-butylcopper/ DIBALH complex. Condensation of the formed diisobutylaluminum enolate with *m*-methoxyphenylacetaldehyde gave a 9,10-seco compound, which served as a precursor for the synthesis of estrone and 7-hydroxy-estrone, as presented in Scheme 51.¹⁰²

Sauer showed that formaldehyde in the presence of benzenesulfinic acid allowed the sulfonylmethylation of indenedione or its related keto ether. A significant result indicated that the α , β -unsaturated enone system could be hydrogenated selectively, giving the indanone with a trans-ring junction (Scheme 52). The α -sulfonyl carbanion was alkylated by



A.-S. Chapelon et al. / Tetrahedron 63 (2007) 11511-11616



Scheme 50.

3,5-dimethoxybenzyl bromide in moderate yield. After separation, each epimer underwent acid-catalyzed cyclization. A better yield was obtained from the (*S*)-sulfone cyclization, and the tetracyclic adduct was then diastereoselectively reduced and derivatized to estrone analogs (Scheme 53).¹⁰³ Alternatively, Sauer's *trans*-hydrindanone could be efficiently alkylated by a β -keto ester according to a sulfone elimination–Michael addition sequence. Several 19-norsteroids were synthesized in good yields, and particularly des-A,19-di-nor-steroids (Scheme 54),^{104,105} but the major





Scheme 54.

application of this alkylation process was reported in 1975 with the synthesis of the extraordinarily powerful progestational and ovulation inhibiting D-norgestrel steroid. The optically active 18-methyl-19-nor-androstenedione was prepared starting from the (+)-indenedione with a 35% overall yield and its ethynylation led to D-norgestrel (Scheme 55).¹⁰⁶

In 1978, Kametani proposed a novel asymmetric approach to estradiol by an intramolecular cycloaddition reaction of a benzocyclobutene derivative involving an *o*-quinodimethane intermediate. The construction of the precursor proceeded via C-ring cleavage of the Hajos–Parrish indanone, derivatization to the primary alkyl iodide, and condensation with 1-cyano-4-methoxybenzocyclobutene at the C(11)-position. Although the yields are generally moderate to good, this convergent synthesis is long, particularly the access to the optically pure cyclopentane derivative, which requires 10 steps from the indanone (Scheme 56).^{30a,107}

Daniewski suggested another route to a similar vinylcyclopentanone chiral synthon, easily accessible in nine steps from the Hajos–Parrish hydroxydione with a 28% overall yield. The sequence proposed was based on a regioselective



85% yield

Scheme 56.

Scheme 55.

Baeyer–Villiger lactone formation and a stereospecific catalytic hydrogenation of the unsaturated bicyclic lactone intermediate. Further functional-group manipulations completed the synthesis of this building block (Scheme 57).¹⁰⁸

49% yield

An original strategy was developed by Tietze and coworkers, who created the typical tetracyclic ring system of estrone using two consecutive pallado-catalyzed Heck reactions of a brominated bromovinylarene with an enantiopure hydrindene derived from the Hajos–Wiechert ketone. The high degree of stereoselectivity observed at the crosscoupling stage may be imposed by a shielding of the upper face of the alkene by the angular methyl, whereas the regioselectivity was totally unexpected and difficult to understand. Thus, intramolecular Heck reaction of the seco-B intermediate employing the Herrmann–Beller palladacycle gave the unusual cis-junction between C/D-rings and completed the steroidal skeleton. Hydrogenation of the cis-*anti*-trans compound with accompanying isomerization of the benzylic stereogenic center allowed the selective formation of the known estradiol derivative, which could be converted into estrone (Scheme 58).¹⁰⁹

70% yield

This methodology was applied to the synthesis of a novel 19nor-steroid,¹¹⁰ the p-homoestradiol analog,¹¹¹ aza-heterocyclic compounds,¹¹² and then the enantiopure thiasteroid obtained from the related dibromothiophene derivative (Scheme 59).¹¹³ In a similar manner, the B-nor-estradiol could be prepared by a sequential chemoselective Suzukitype reaction of an optically active 6-5 bicyclic boronic ester with 2-bromobenzyl chloride followed by intramolecular Heck coupling (Scheme 60).¹¹⁴

On the other hand, de Meijere and Sünnemann employed a combination of selective Stille–Heck cross-coupling reactions with optically pure *trans*-hexahydroindenylstannanes, 4-substituted 2-bromocyclohexenol triflates, and alkyl acrylates to give 1,6-disubstituted 1,3,5-hexatriene





Scheme 58.



Scheme 59.



Scheme 60.

intermediates. To access the tetracyclic steroid skeleton, the seco-B trienic system was heated in decalin at 215 °C and underwent a 6π -electrocyclization with a high degree of outward disrotational selectivity leading to the unique trans-*anti* diastereoisomer (Scheme 61).¹¹⁵ Alternatively, construction of the B-ring can also be realized utilizing a sequence of Stille cross-coupling and Diels–Alder cyclization reactions with a range of dienophiles. Novel steroid analogs possessing a C-5 β configuration were obtained (Scheme 62).¹¹⁶

Corey and Huang used the readily available enantiopure indenolone resulting from a Robinson annulation with ethylcyclopentanedione to prepare the third-generation oral contraceptive, desogestrel. A clean cationic cyclization favored the construction of the tetracyclic framework and the correct B/C trans-junction was established during the formation of the critical 11-*exo*-methylene group. The synthesis is short, very efficient, and potentially useful for industrial production (Scheme 63).¹¹⁷



Scheme 61.



Scheme 62.



Scheme 63.

From the acid obtained either from (+)-indenedione or from the microbial degradation of sterols present in soya beans and marketed by Pharmacia & Upjohn,¹¹⁸ Guarna and coworkers synthesized 19-nor-10-azasteroids, a new class of substrates that inhibit the enzyme, steroid 5α -reductase. A key cyclization step, based on a tandem *N*-(acyloxy)iminium ion–Michael addition reaction, constructed the A-ring and provided the azasteroidal compounds (Scheme 64).¹¹⁹

3.4.2.2. Syntheses of testosterone. *ent*-Steroids could be prepared by considering the Hajos–Parrish (–)-indenedione obtained with the available (R)-proline. Firmenich chemists¹⁹ were interested in the synthesis of *ent*-testosterone involving two Wichterle annulations for the construction of the B- and A-rings, respectively, as depicted in Scheme 65.^{88a,120}

Taking for inspiration the work of Hajos and Parrish, Rychnovsky prepared *ent*-testosterone from (-)-indenedione and also used it to synthesize *ent*-cholesterol (Scheme 66).¹²¹

After having reported in 1985 a long synthesis of androsterone implying an intramolecular Diels–Alder reaction for the construction of the steroidal A/B-ring system (Scheme 67),¹²² Fukumoto proposed in 1990 a new synthetic methodology consisting of a 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition of a nitrile oxide used to build the B-ring and facilitate the elaboration of the cyclohexenone A-ring (Scheme 68).¹²³

3.4.2.3. Syntheses of cholesterol. From (-)-testosterone (or *ent*-testosterone), Kumar and Covey realized the introduction of the cholesterol side chain via a Me₂AlCl-mediated ene reaction of (Z)-*exo* cyclic olefin with 4-methyl-1-pentanal.



Scheme 64.



Scheme 65.



Scheme 66.





Scheme 68.

Selective hydrogenation of the resulting Δ^{16} double bond and removal of the 22-hydroxyl group gave the *ent*-cholesterol (dextrorotatory) with a 9.7% overall yield (Scheme 69).¹²⁴

3.4.2.4. Syntheses of vitamin D derivatives. (i) Construction of trans-fused CD-bicyclic systems by hydrogenation of C(8)-substituted indenones: Baggiolini and co-workers from Hoffmann-La Roche exploited the keto acid, asymmetrically synthesized by Hajos and Parrish, to prepare the Windaus–Grundmann ketone hydroxylated at the C(25)position. Catalytic hydrogenation of the unsaturated system established the C/D trans-ring junction and the 25-hydroxy side chain with the proper absolute configuration at C(20) was introduced by an ene reaction. This synthon was widely used in the synthesis of 1 α -hydroxyvitamin D metabolites such as 1 α ,25-dihydroxycholecalciferol (Scheme 70).¹²⁵



Then, the same authors elaborated the CD-bicyclic portion of $1\alpha,25(S),26$ -trihydroxycholecalciferol. The remote chiral center at C(25) was introduced through a regionspecific and diastereoselective 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition of the C(23) nitrone with methyl methacrylate. After separation from the other three components, the desired (23*S*,25*S*)isomer was isolated in 71% yield. The starting nitrone was prepared from the Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol by onecarbon homologation and the resulting isoxazolidine converted into the triol CD-ring synthon. Condensation of the hydrindanone with the phosphinoxy anion, the synthesis of which is described in Section 6.2, completed the synthetic approach to $1\alpha,25(S),26$ -trihydroxycholecalciferol (Scheme 71).¹²⁶

In 1986, Fukumoto reported a new stereocontrolled approach to the Windaus–Grundmann ketone and vitamin D₃ involving the asymmetric synthesis of des-AB-cholestane and 8 α -(phenylsulfonyl)-des-AB-cholestane from the optically pure (–)-indenedione. The reaction sequence proposed by Fukumoto and reported in Scheme 72 is long, but relatively efficient.¹²⁷

As reported by Mouriño, the Hajos–Parrish indenedione could be converted into the vitamin D *trans*-hydrindanol fragment by using a key hydroxyl-directed hydrogenation of the advanced hydrindenol intermediate in the presence of Wilkinson's catalyst (Scheme 73).¹²⁸ This building block provided access to a *trans*-ethenyl-hydrindene, which represents a potent steroid CD-ring diene precursor (Scheme 74).¹²⁹

In a synthesis of estradiol developed by Rigby, the *trans*-ethenyl-hydrindene participated in a $[6\pi+4\pi]$ cycloaddition process with a substituted thiepin dioxide chromium(0) complex and the resulting cycloadduct underwent a Ramberg–Bäcklund rearrangement that liberated the tetracyclic steroid nucleus. Routine functional-group changes afforded the steroid target (Scheme 75).¹³⁰

Tietze and Subba Rao proposed an alternative method for reducing the indenone to the trans-fused bicyclic system featuring an efficient palladium-catalyzed hydrogenolysis of an allylic formate (Scheme 76).¹³¹

(ii) Construction of cis-fused CD-bicyclic systems by selective hydroboration–oxidation sequence: the 14,20-bis-epi-Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol derived from (+)-indenedione or obtained by degradation of vitamin D₂ was used by Vandewalle to prepare 14,20-bis-epi analogs of 1 α ,25-dihydroxy-19nor-vitamin D₃. From an advanced indene intermediate, construction of the *cis*-fused hydrindane with an 8-hydroxy function was realized by selective hydroboration–oxidation of the β -face, and the introduction of the methyl group at the C(20)-position with the unnatural (*R*)-configuration was performed either by diastereoselective enolate methylation according to the work of Wicha and co-workers (Scheme 77)¹³² or by reductive alkylation of the unsaturated ester (Scheme 78).¹³³

(iii) Construction of trans-fused CD-bicyclic systems by reductive epoxide ring opening: Daniewski proposed another strategy to obtain trans-hydrindanes based on a simpler six-step synthesis starting from the well-known enedione and comprising a copper/DIBALH-induced generation of the diisobutylaluminum enolate and its bromination, reduction of the resulting α -bromoketone to bromohydrin, and base-catalyzed epoxide formation followed by





Scheme 72.



Scheme 73.



Scheme 74.



Scheme 75.



Scheme 76.



Scheme 77.



Scheme 78.



Scheme 79.

regioselective LAH ring opening. Multiplication of the given yields resulted in a 21% overall yield (Scheme 79).¹³⁴

The reductive bromination step of the Hajos dione was then improved by the use of a novel silylcopper catalyst, dimethylphenylsilylcopper(I), more efficient than *tert*-butylcopper(I), which increased the overall yield to 26% (Scheme 80).¹³⁵



Scheme 80.

Several intermediates for the synthesis of steroids including enantiomerically pure indene derivatives and 1,2,2,3-tetrasubstituted cyclopentanes have been synthesized, starting from the *trans*-hydrindane product of 1,4-reduction (*t*-BuCu/DIBALH) of the Hajos–Parrish ketone (Scheme 81).¹³⁶

Very recently, Wicha proposed two different approaches to the *trans*-hydrindane alcohol from a common *trans*-hydrindanediol for calcitriol synthesis. The key step was the reduction of the epoxide alcohol, prepared from the Hajos–Parrish dione by epoxidation of the allylic alcohol, at the quaternary carbon by the Hutchins procedure¹³⁷ (NaBH₃CN–BF₃· Et₂O) (Scheme 82).¹³⁸

The vicinal diol product was regioselectively desoxygenated at the C(9)-position by two independent reaction routes. The first method was based on the elaboration of the C(8) monoacetate precursor of a thiocarbonate, which was reduced by tin hydride using the Barton–McCombie reaction (Scheme 83), whereas the second procedure consisted of a cyclic thiocarbonate formation, a subsequent regioselective opening of the thionocarbonate ring with methyl iodide and then lithium aluminum hydride reduction of the iodohydrin derivative (Scheme 84).^{138b}

3.4.2.5. Miscellaneous syntheses. In a synthesis of 4,9(11)-androstadiene-3,17-dione reported by Schering and Hoffmann-La Roche, an alkylation of the optically active *tert*-butoxy- and methyl-substituted tetrahydroindanone with 1-chloro-7,7-*o*-phenylenedioxy-octane-3-one generated the corresponding diketone. This latter ketone was converted into the desA-steroid via a diene enol ether formation, as previously described. Methylation of the tricyclic enone gave predominantly the 10β-methyl compound, which was readily transformed into the title dione (Scheme 85).¹³⁹

Overman and co-workers have achieved the construction of the tetracyclic core of complex cardenolides such as (–)ouabain. In their strategy, an optically active cyclopentane D-ring ester, readily available from (+)-Hajos–Parrish indenedione, was linked to an enantiopure A-ring fragment





Scheme 85.

via the addition of its α -lithiated sulfone moiety. Subsequent reductive enolization and aldol cyclization led to the hydrindanone and an intramolecular Heck coupling reaction between an α -sulfenyl enol triflate and a trisubstituted alkene served as pivotal steps to form the steroid skeleton (Scheme 86).¹⁴⁰

In order to obtain 14 β -hydroxy steroids, Deslongchamps and co-workers prepared substituted Nazarov reagents, starting from a known chiral bicyclic enone, as described in Schemes 87 and 88.¹⁴¹ These were then condensed with derivatives of (–)-carvone via first an anionic cycloaddition of the corresponding enolates followed by a decarboxylation and a base-catalyzed aldol reaction of the resulting triketones. The same methodology was applied to the convergent synthesis of other new interesting steroidal backbones (Scheme 89).¹⁴²

3.4.3. Use of Wieland–Miescher ketone. Van Gool and Vandewalle examined an alternative approach to hydroxy *trans*-hydrindanones from (+)-Wieland–Miescher ketone

and based on a D-ring contraction of the trans-fused decalone intermediate. In contrast to 13-methylated hydrindane systems, trans-fused decalins are more stable than the cis isomers that facilitate their access. Indeed, base-catalyzed equilibration of *cis*-decalone, obtained by hydroboration and oxidation, can afford the thermodynamically more stable *trans*-decalone. Cleavage of the α -hydroxyketone and Dieckmann cyclization generated the target molecule as a precursor of the Inhoffen–Lythgoe-type diol used in the synthesis of vitamin D metabolites and analogs (Scheme 90).¹⁴³ A synthesis of new vitamin D₃ analogs with a decalin-type CD-ring fragment, prepared starting from the (*S*)-Wieland–Miescher ketone, has been described, as outlined in Scheme 91.¹⁴⁴

The Torgov-like reaction of 2-methylcyclopentane-1,3-dione with the allyl bromide derived from the enantiomerically enriched Wieland–Miescher ketone afforded the (+)-8,14seco-4,9(11)-androstadiene-3,14,17-trione, which cyclized to 13ξ-androsta-4,8,14-trien-3,17-dione as a mixture of diastereomers. Only a slight induction of chirality from the





Scheme 87.



Scheme 88.



Scheme 89.

chiral center at C(10) to the newly formed center at carbon C(13) was detected (Scheme 92).¹⁴⁵

The Wieland–Miescher ketone has also been used by Kametani and co-workers as a versatile building block for the stereoselective synthesis of $(+)-5\alpha$ -dihydropregnenolone. Their approach was first based on the formation of a tetracyclic intermediate, in which the B- and C-rings of the steroidal system were generated in one step from the optically active 1-ethenyl-2-[2-(4-methoxybenzocyclobutenyl)ethyl]-1-methylcyclohexan-4-ol by an intramolecular cycloaddition reaction. The trans-fused hydrindane including the D-cycle of the steroid is generated by a series of laborious reactions (Scheme 93).¹⁴⁶

For the first time, Kametani and co-workers reported the synthesis of (+)-chenodeoxycholic acid, one of the two primary bile acids employed in the treatment of gallstones. The key optically active [2-(benzocyclobutenyl)ethyl]cyclohexane was prepared from the Wieland–Miescher ketone and the *cis,anti,trans*-fused D aromatic steroid backbone was generated during the intramolecular *o*-quinodimethane



Scheme 90.



Scheme 91.



Scheme 92.





Scheme 94.

cycloaddition of the olefinic acylbenzocyclobutene, where the α -acetoxy group anchored on the cyclohexane ring directed the stereochemical course of the reaction (Scheme 94). Conversion to chenodeoxycholic acid required D-ring manipulations and stereoselective introduction of substituents (Scheme 95).¹⁴⁷ A stereo- and regioselective tethered type 2 intramolecular Diels–Alder reaction was exploited by Shea and co-workers in their synthesis of an advanced tetracyclic steroid intermediate of the cortical hormone, (+)-aldosterone. The diene precursor was elaborated from (+)-Wieland–Miescher ketone using the procedure of Swaminathan and joined to the



Scheme 95.


Scheme 96.

conjugated diester dienophile by a temporary chiral 1,2-diol silyl acetal tether, which provided control of the π -facial selectivity. The natural steroid stereochemistry of the four contiguous stereocenters C8, C9, C13, and C14 was controlled by the (*S*,*S*)-hydrobenzoin auxiliary, favoring an α -approach. Final construction of the D-ring involved a Dieckmann cyclization–demethoxycarbonylation sequence (Scheme 96).¹⁴⁸ Following the same strategy, a synthesis of the adrenalcorticosteroid, (+)-adrenosterone, was also realized by this group. However, in this case, the presence of the sole methyl group at C(13) compared to the bulkier benzyloxymethyl group influenced the selectivity of the cycload-dition process, which was down from 2.7:1 to 3:2 (Scheme 97).¹⁴⁹

3.4.4. Enantioselective cyclization of other alkylcyclopentanediones. A number of approaches have made the Hajos– Parrish-type ketone a starting building block of choice for the construction of CD-steroid ring fragments, usually resulting from the addition of methylcyclopentanedione to a vinyl ketone derivative followed by enantioselective cyclization of the trione formed. In 1976, Danishefsky and Cain achieved the construction of the 8-ethylpicolyl indenedione through an L-phenylalanine-promoted asymmetric annulation under Eder, Sauer, and Wiechert conditions. A Birch reduction of the pyridine ring followed by cyclization in an alkaline medium led to the cyclohexenone A-ring, which underwent a vinylogous aldolization with the hydrindanone system and liberated 19-nor-steroids and estrone (Scheme 98).¹⁵⁰

An interesting method for the introduction of a phenylsulfonyl group at the C(8)-position of *trans*-hydrindanes was developed by Wicha and was based on a phenylalaninecatalyzed enantioselective annulation of 2-methylcyclopenta-1,3-dione with phenylsulfanylmethyl vinyl ketone. By using the protocol described by Hagiwara and Uda (cf. Section 3.4.1) with (*S*)-(–)-phenylalanine, (*R*)-thioindenedione was obtained with an ee up to 95.6% after recrystallization. From α -alkylation of the saturated ester, Wicha could build the side chain and obtain two essential synthons for the synthesis of *ent*-vitamin D, in which the sulfonyl group



Scheme 97.



Scheme 99.

could serve to couple the Northern portion building block to an A-ring fragment via a Julia olefination (Scheme 99).¹⁵¹

4. Use of chiral auxiliaries, chiral metal–ligand complexes or chiral bases

4.1. Use of chiral auxiliaries

Several new routes to enantiomerically enriched steroids have appeared recently employing chiral auxiliaries to introduce chirality. In one example, during the total synthesis of 19-nor-steroids, Quinkert observed that an $S_{cN}2'$ reaction of 1,4-dibromobut-2-ene with (–)-bis(8-phenylmenthyl) malonate under phase-transfer conditions led to the vinylcyclopropane as a 98:2 mixture of diastereoisomers. This latter cycloalkane was then converted into the enantiomerically enriched 2-methyl-3-vinyl-cyclopentanone through an annulation process promoted by malonic ester/NaOMe. The diastereoselective Michael addition of its enolate to a silylated aryl vinyl ketone generated a steroid precursor, which was readily engaged in a tandem



Scheme 100.

photo-enolization-intramolecular Diels-Alder cycloaddition of the *o*-quinodimethane intermediate. The dehydrated cycloadducts with a trans-fused CD-ring were isolated in 60% yield and functional-group transformations achieved the preparation of 19-nor-steroids (Scheme 100).¹⁵² Three years later, the same authors applied this strategy to the synthesis of (-)-norgestrel and (-)-norethindrone, as depicted in Scheme 101.¹⁵³

An asymmetric cyclization by intramolecular Horner– Emmons olefination of 1,3-cyclopentanedione leading to the CD-ring system of vitamin D was reported by Mandai and co-workers. Desymmetrization of the dicarbonyl compound was realized by the use of a chiral phosphono ester, possessing (–)-8-phenylmenthol as an optically active auxiliary, with an excellent diastereoselectivity. The trans BC-ring junction was achieved by deconjugation of the α , β -unsaturated ester to its β , γ -counterpart and subsequent catalytic hydrogenation of the olefin (Scheme 102).¹⁵⁴

During his work directed toward the total synthesis of steroids via intramolecular Diels–Alder reactions of *o*-quinodimethanes, Fukumoto investigated the thermolysis of the corresponding chiral benzocyclobutenes, which have a C_2 -symmetric acetal moiety as a chiral auxiliary. The des-AB-aromatic steroid *trans*-benzoperhydroindans were formed with a high diastereoselectivity and an enantiomeric excess up to 36% (Scheme 103).¹⁵⁵

In their approach to the first synthesis of (+)-cortisone, Fukumoto and co-workers started from the (R)-(+)-pulegonederived chiral 1,3-oxathiane reported by Eliel,¹⁵⁶ which was converted into the diastereomerically pure equatorial 2-acyl derivative. Grignard addition gave the tertiary



Scheme 101.



Scheme 102.

isopropenyl alcohol as a unique stereoisomer and intramolecular Diels–Alder cycloaddition of the olefinic benzocyclobutene generated the unique *trans* A-nor-B-aromatic steroid. The *exo*-transition state is favored, due to steric interactions that allowed the formation of the 18β-methyl cycloadduct isomer. The natural cortisone was then elaborated from this tricyclic intermediate (Scheme 104).¹⁵⁷

To introduce the asymmetry, Nemoto and co-workers replaced the chiral 1,3-oxathiane auxiliary by a dimethyldioxolane moiety, accessible from the natural chiral source, D-mannitol. Diastereoselective vinyl Grignard addition to the chiral *O*-isopropylideneglyceroketone prepared from 1-ethynylbenzocyclobutene and protected (*R*)-glyceraldehyde, thermal electrocyclic ring opening and subsequent intramolecular [4+2] cycloaddition yielded the target tricyclic steroid-like skeleton having a trans-relative configuration (Scheme 105).¹⁵⁸ Fukumoto and co-workers reported the preparation of an A-nor B-trienic 18,18,18-trifluorosteroid and its enantiomer as potential intermediates for the synthesis of 18,18,18-trifluorosteroids. The construction of the tricyclic precursor involved ring closure by a Diels–Alder reaction of a chiral olefinic benzocyclobutene. This latter cycloalkene was obtained via a diastereoselective aldol reaction of a (4R,5S)-4-methyl-5-phenyl-2-oxazolidinone-derived unsaturated imide with 4-methoxybenzocyclobutenyl-1-acetaldehyde (Scheme 106). The enantiomeric fluorinated compound was prepared following the same strategy by using (4S)-4-benzyl-2-oxazolidinone as a chiral auxiliary (Scheme 107).¹⁵⁹

An Evans-type *syn*-selective asymmetric aldol reaction of α -bromoacrolein with the boron enolate of 3-chloroacetyl-4(*S*)-isopropyl oxazolidinone and a Pd(0)-mediated intramolecular Heck-type reaction of a vinyl bromide onto an









MeO

ЮH

MeO

Scheme 105.



Scheme 106.



Scheme 107.

 α , β -unsaturated ester were used by Chen and Crich to synthesize the diene ester A-ring of the 1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ (Scheme 108).¹⁶⁰

During their studies on polyene cyclization by electrophilic activation, Johnson and co-workers constructed the Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol by means of an asymmetric Lewis acidcatalyzed bicyclization of an optically active enyne acetal. The chiral auxiliary was removed by oxidation and baseassisted retro-Michael elimination. Semi-hydrogenation of the terminal double bond of the allene occurred from the more exposed face and gave the Z-isomer. A tandem ene reaction and stereospecific hydrogenation were carried out in order to complete the synthesis (Scheme 109).¹⁶¹

Afterward, a stereoselective cation-induced biomimetic polyenic tetracyclization of an acyclic tetraenic acetal was exploited by Johnson and co-workers in their synthesis of optically active steroids. The (S,S)-2,4-pentanediol-derived chiral acetal controlled the stereochemistry of the cascade







Scheme 110.

process and the presence of a fluorine atom at the pro-C(8) center stabilized the intermediate carbocation that enhanced the effectiveness of the reaction. A fluorotetracycle with natural steroid configuration was obtained in 38% yield and 93% ee, together with a mixture of alkenes (32%) (Scheme 110).¹⁶²

An enantioselective construction of a functionalized cyclopentane derivative, employed as a D-ring precursor of (+)-estrone methyl ether, was reported by Taber and co-workers. The reaction sequence included a rhodium(III)-mediated diastereoselective intramolecular CH insertion of a chiral bis-homoallyl α -diazo- β -keto ester, prepared starting from (1*S*,3*S*)-*exo*-hydroxy-2(*S*)-*exo*-naphthyl-bornane, followed by a sequential α -methylation, 1,3-ester shift, and dianion alkylation with 2-(4-methoxybenzocyclobutenyl)-ethyl iodide. The corresponding decarbomethoxylated compound underwent an intramolecular Diels–Alder cyclo-addition to give (+)-estrone methyl ether (Scheme 111).¹⁶³

Stork and Saccomano showed that intramolecular Michael addition of the borneol-derived β -keto ester anion to an α , β -unsaturated ester produced a trisubstituted *trans*-cyclopentanone, useful for the construction of the D-ring of 11-ketosteroids and with the correct absolute configuration.¹⁶⁴

Completion of the C-ring was realized by dialkylation of methyl cyanoacetate, leading to the insertion of the C(11) carbonyl. The Diels–Alder cyclization of the elaborated trienone with concomitant deprotection of the C(17) ketone was effected with trifluoroacetic acid and provided the tetracyclic intermediate,¹⁶⁵ which was converted into adrenosterone upon the usual ozonolysis–cyclization sequence (Scheme 112).¹⁶⁶

A rhodium(II) acetate complex-mediated intramolecular cyclopropanation of an unsaturated α -diazo- β -keto ester bearing (*S*)-pantolactone was the key step in the synthesis of non-racemic vitamin D₃ CD-ring synthons developed by Tanimori and co-workers. Addition of a Grignard reagent catalyzed by copper iodide was carried out on the major diastereoisomer of the newly formed bicyclo[3.1.0]hexane and was shown to proceed regioselectively at the methylated carbon through cyclopropane ring opening. This manipulation allowed the direct introduction of the vitamin D₃ side chain. A series of routine reactions furnished the previously characterized cyclopentanone, which underwent a Robinson-type annulation. Using the same reaction sequence, the opposite diastereomer was converted into the *ent*-vitamin CD-ring synthon (Scheme 113).^{68a}







A short asymmetric approach to the construction of a *trans*dihydrindanedione was reported by Tsuji and co-workers. Their synthetic strategy was centered on the formation of a copper azaenolate, obtained by a sequential lithiation of an acetone imine of (R)-*tert*-leucinol methyl ether, copper(I) transmetallation, and its conjugate addition to 2-methylcyclopentenone. A tin(IV) chloride-mediated reaction of silyl enol ether with trimethyl orthoformate was suggested for the introduction of the formyl group and a subsequent acidic aldol condensation generated the indenedione in 60% ee (Scheme 114).¹⁶⁷

As part of their studies on radical cyclization of haloacetals, Stork proposed an alternative route to *trans*-hydrindane



steroid precursors, and particularly the CD system of D vitamins such as calcitriol. The construction of the Windaus–Grundmann-type ketone hydroxylated at C(25) was undertaken via a tandem radical cyclization of a mixed bromoacetal derived from the optically active 3-methyl-2cyclohexenol and trapping of the transient carbon radical by acrylonitrile that controlled the formation of the stereogenic center at C(14) and the trans-junction, respectively. One of the best-known methods for preparing the starting cycloalkenol was the asymmetric hydroboration of 1-methyl-1,4-cyclohexadiene with diisopinocampheylborane. Ring closure of the D-ring and introduction of the side chain using standard transformations completed the synthesis. However, the absence of reaction details makes these results unworkable (Scheme 115).¹⁶⁸

The synthesis of (–)-8-azaestrone by Meyers and Elworthy featured the asymmetric alkylation of (*S*)-*tert*-leucinolderived formamidine isoquinoline with a β -bromo ether with 94% ee, hydrazinolysis of the chiral auxiliary, enamine formation with 2-methyl-1,3-cyclopentanedione to insert the D-ring moiety followed by cyclization to the tetracyclic system through intramolecular alkylation, and reduction of the intermediate iminium salt by treatment with tetrabutylammonium cyanoborohydride (Scheme 116).¹⁶⁹

An interesting ABC intermediate for steroid synthesis was proposed by d'Angelo and co-workers. Their synthetic sequence started with the preparation of an optically active phenanthrone through an asymmetric Michael addition process involving chiral imines. Condensation of the secondary enamine, obtained from both 1-methyl-2-tetralone and (*S*)-(-)- α -methylbenzylamine, with methyl vinyl ketone yielded a bridged ketol, which was then transformed into the target (*S*)-phenanthrone in 80% yield with 93% ee. Simple functional-group transformations, in which the trans AB-ring junction was established during the enone reduction upon Birch conditions and the trans BC-ring junction by hydrogenation of the phenol unit and epimerization, completed the synthesis of the *trans-anti-trans* diketone (Scheme 117).¹⁷⁰

For the synthesis of 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃, Wilson developed an attractive route to a new acetylenic A-ring precursor involving a rhodium-catalyzed intramolecular cyclopropanation of a homoallyl α -diazo- β -keto ester. The introduction of the chirality was ensured by the presence of the chiral auxiliary, 1(S)-3(S)-*exo*-hydroxy-2(S)-*exo*-naph-thyl-bornane. After recrystallization and further transformations, the resulting bicyclo[3.1.0]hexan-2-one was converted into the corresponding enyne through vinyl bromide formation, and then addition of the lithium acetylide to 25-hydroxy Windaus–Grundmann ketone formed the cyclopropyl-substituted propargylic alcohol. Its LAH reduction to a vinylogue of a cyclopropyl alcohol and acid-catalyzed solvolysis via allylic cation formation afforded calcitriol as a unique isomer in 64% yield (Scheme 118).¹⁷¹









Scheme 118.

A similar enantiomerically pure enyne, obtained either by diastereoselective cyclopropanation of allylic alcohol or through chiral allylic alcohol-directed cyclopropanation under Molander's conditions, was synthesized by Uskoković. The chirality was introduced by the (R,R)-2,3-butanediol ketal moiety (Scheme 119) or from (1R)-2-iodo-cyclopenten-1-ol, generated by Corey's chiral oxazaborolidine reduction of the corresponding ketone (Scheme 120). Thus, these building blocks were readily engaged in the elaboration of calcitriol.¹⁷²

A cyclopentenone sulfoxide, (S)-2-*p*-tolylsulfinyl-2-cyclopentenone, the chirality of which is ensured by the presence of the enantiomerically pure sulfoxide unit, was used by Posner and Switzer as a Michael acceptor. Asymmetric





Scheme 120.

conjugate addition of methoxytetralone enolate led to a mixture of diastereoisomers simplified by oxidation of the sulfinyl group to sulfone. Further transformations including a McMurry reductive cyclization closed the C-ring and achieved the construction of the estrone skeleton with a natural configuration (Scheme 121).¹⁷³

At the end of the 1930s, Dane's diene or 6-methoxy-1-vinyl-3,4-dihydronaphthalene was proposed as a useful and convenient synthon for the synthesis of estrone.⁵ The same diene was employed by Carretero and co-workers in a regio- and diastereoselective Diels–Alder reaction with the previous optically pure β -keto sulfoxide. The exclusive formation of the *endo*-product was realized at -25 °C in DCM with EtAlCl₂ as a catalyst and the subsequent reductive elimination of the sulfinyl group with Al(Hg) in THF/H₂O. In this case, the CD bicycle cis-junction was preserved, leading to *syn,cis*-steroid skeletons (Scheme 122).¹⁷⁴

As useful steroid intermediates, optically pure 2,3-disubstituted cyclopentanone and cyclopentanone enol silyl ether were synthesized by Posner and co-workers from zinc bromide-mediated vinyl conjugate addition to the chiral cyclopentenone sulfoxide and reductive cleavage of the sulfinyl group. Alkylation of these compounds by a suitable *o*-quinodimethane precursor followed by intramolecular Diels– Alder reaction should afford 19-nor-steroid cycloadducts (Scheme 123).¹⁷⁵

Diastereoselective addition of (E)- and (Z)-crotylsilanes to chiral 2-alkoxycarbonyl-2-cyclopentenones was reported by Pan and Tokoroyama and used for the preparation of



Scheme 121.



Scheme 122.





Scheme 124.

enantiopure des-AB-cholest-8-en-one, a valuable intermediate for vitamin D₃ synthesis. The reaction between 2-[(1*S*, 2*R*,5*S*)-(+)-8-phenyl-menthoxycarbonyl]-2-cyclopentenone and *E*-methydiphenylcrotylsilane afforded the disubstituted cyclopentanone with excellent diastereoface selectivity (3*R*) and *erythro* extracyclic selectivity. A construction of the C-ring by Robinson annulation, degradation of the menthoxy-carbonyl group, and extension of the side chain completed the synthesis of the chiral steroid CD-ring synthon (Scheme 124).¹⁷⁶

Shimizu and co-workers have synthesized a potent 25-hydroxyvitamin D₃ chiral cyclopentenone synthon by reductive cleavage of a norbornan-6-one-2-carboxylate, as described in Scheme 125. The optically pure norbornane skeleton was constructed by an asymmetric Diels–Alder cycloaddition reaction with a chiral α , β -unsaturated *N*-acyloxazolidinone.¹⁷⁷

A clever synthesis of Lythgoe allylic phosphine oxide and its most important dienoate intermediate was proposed by Posner and Kinter. The key stage was a Yamamoto's 'MAD' Lewis acid-promoted highly stereocontrolled [4+2] cycloaddition between 3-sulfonyl-2-pyrone and an enantiomerically pure vinyl ether. The resulting bicyclic lactone was isolated in 93% yield with a 98:2 ratio of *endo* diastereoisomers. A sequence of trivial transformations resulted in the formation of a correctly substituted allylic alcohol. The C(6) and C(7) carbon atoms were introduced together via a new sulfinyl orthoester Claisen [3,3]-sigmatropic rearrangement and subsequent pyrolytic 1,2-elimination of sulfoxide (Scheme 126).¹⁷⁸

Another route to the non-rearranged intermediate allylic alcohol was found by Posner and co-workers by exploiting the Diels–Alder reaction with 2-pyrones and vinylic ethers, which involved a double stereodifferentiation process. Cycloaddition of enantiomerically pure 2-pyrone (*S*)-lactate with the appropriately matched enantiomeric form of the NMR shift reagent, (–)-Pr(hfc)₃, produced almost exclusively the two bicyclic *endo* lactones with 96% de (Scheme 127).¹⁷⁹ Similar results were obtained by using (*R*)-(+)-Binol-TiCl₂(O-*i*-Pr)₂ as a chiral non-racemic Lewis acid with the commercially available methyl-2-pyranone-3-carboxylate and various enol ethers (Scheme 128).¹⁸⁰

As part of a program directed toward the synthesis of C(2)substituted vitamin D analogs like ED-71 and ED-120,^{31e} the Posner group reported the preparation of 2-fluoroalkyl





Scheme 128.

A-ring analogs of 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ via a stereocontrolled Lewis acid-promoted intramolecular [4+2] cycloaddition of the (*S*)-pyrone fluorovinyl silaketal elaborated from the enantiomeric chiral auxiliary (*R*)-1,3-butanediol. The successive opening of the silaketal ring and the bicyclic lactone with spontaneous decarboxylation and concomitant conjugation of the double bond gave the tetrasubstituted cyclohexene. A two-carbon homologation of the intermediate allylic alcohol was performed through a Claisen rearrangement of the sulfinated orthoester followed by thermal sulfoxide extrusion and photochemical isomerization of *E* to *Z*-dienoate. Established reactions afforded the enantiopure phosphine oxide A-ring synthon. A fluorinated vitamin D analog was then reached from a Lythgoe-type coupling with the (+)-CD-ring ketone (Scheme 129).¹⁸¹

An elegant chiral synthesis of the A-ring synthon of 1α ,25dihydroxyvitamin D was described by Shimizu and coworkers and involved the formation of the two stereogenic centers C(1) and C(3) by two successive asymmetric Braun aldol reactions of each enantiomer of the 1,2,2-triphenylethan-1,2-diol-derived chiral acetate with α -bromoacrolein. At this stage, the stereoselective conversion of the acyclic adduct, 8-bromo-2,8-nonadienoate, into the exocyclic diene system was realized by a palladium-catalyzed intramolecular Heck reaction. It should be mentioned that, during the



Scheme 129.

cyclization step, the (*E*) double bond changed to a (*Z*) configuration, as desired (Scheme 130).¹⁸²

A range of toxic steroids, named cardenolides, were considered as interesting cardiotonic agents. In 2002, Deslongchamps and co-workers reported the synthesis of their tetracyclic skeleton possessing unusual hydroxylated cis AB- and CD-ring junctions by anionic polycyclization. The synthetic approach started with the elaboration of an enantiopure brominated Nazarov reagent obtained by the diastereoselective addition of a higher-order cuprate derived from 3-bromofuran to the α , β -unsaturated β -keto ester of a borneol chiral auxiliary (Scheme 131). A double Michael cycloaddition between the previous Nazarov reagent and





Scheme 131.

a chiral cyclohexenone, obtained by desymmetrization of 4-silanoxycyclohexanone and resolved by flash chromatography, allowed the construction of the cis-fused AB-ring unit. Then, reduction of the bromide with samarium(II) iodide and aldolization with the cyclopentanone produced the tetracyclic product (Scheme 132).¹⁸³

As shown by Santelli and co-workers, diallylation of 1,2-diacetals derived from 2,3-butanedione by 1,8-bis-

OH

(trimethylsilyl)-octa-2,6-diene (BISTRO) followed by a pinacol-type rearrangement generated 1-acetyl-1-methyl-2,5-divinylcyclopentanes as a mixture of *meso*- and DL-isomers. The use of a mixed ketal obtained from methanol and (+)-1-phenyl-1,2-ethanediol gave access to the non-racemic DL-building block, which was readily engaged in a synthesis of unnatural 12-oxosteroids involving intramolecular *o*-quinodimethane cycloaddition as a key step. The steroid precursor was formed by alkylation of a β -keto ester



OH



Scheme 134.

enolate with a racemic iodobenzocyclobutene, as outlined in Scheme 133. Both cycloadducts exhibited a cis CD-ring junction and the BC cis-fused major isomer resulted from an *endo* transition state.¹⁸⁴ In a recent paper, this research group also reported that the addition of BISTRO to succinic anhydride afforded a racemic DL-spirolactone, the acylation of which with (–)-bornyl carbonate operated a kinetic resolution and yielded the two expected lactones with diastereoselectivities up to 80:20. These compounds served as precursors to non-racemic C-11 functionalized estrane derivatives such as 11 α -alkoxycarbonyl-11 β ,13 β -(γ -carbolactone)-17 β -vinylgonatri-1,3,5(10)-enes (Scheme 134).¹⁸⁵

4.2. Use of chiral metal-ligand complexes

Some representative methods involving chiral metal organic ligand catalysts have been reported to elaborate different steroid building blocks. In 1984, Takahashi and co-workers proposed the use of lithium aluminum hydride in the presence of Darvon alcohol for the asymmetric reduction of a propargylic ketone. The resulting optically pure alcohol was modified to (*R*)-vinyl iodide and used in the preparation of (+)-(1*R*)-acetyl-(7a*R*)-methyl-4-hydroinden-5-one, a chiral steroid CD-ring synthon. The key steps were the enantioselective Michael addition of an alkenylcopper/phosphine complex, derived from the (*R*)-vinyl iodide, to 2-methyl-2cyclopentenone and the subsequent conjugate addition of the resultant enolate to 3-trimethylsilylbutenone (Scheme 135).¹⁸⁶

In 1992, the Hoffmann-La Roche group reported an asymmetric synthesis of a key 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ Aring synthon, which utilized a highly stereoselective intramolecular carbonyl-ene reaction to set up the proper configuration of the hydroxyl group at C(1) and the (*Z*)-double bond. The requisite hydroxylated δ ,ε-unsaturated aldehyde was elaborated from a Mikami asymmetric *ene* reaction of methyl glyoxylate with 4-methylene-tetrahydropyran and cyclized in the presence of methoxymethylaluminum chloride to give a 10:1 mixture of isomeric alcohols. Allylic oxidation of the dihydropyran ring provided the lactone intermediate, which was degraded to form the desired allylic alcohol (Scheme 136).¹⁸⁷ Later, a sequence of regioselective





Scheme 136.

propiolate-ene reaction of a homoallylic alcohol followed by catalytic enantioselective Sharpless epoxidation of the resulting allylic alcohol and catalytic enantioselective carbonyl-ene cyclization was proposed by Mikami to prepare the A-ring of the 19-nor-22-oxa and 2-methyl-19-nor-22-oxa vitamin D_3 analogs (Scheme 137).^{188,189}

Hatakeyama developed an efficient alternative synthesis of the A-ring allylic phosphine oxide in nine steps and 23% overall yield from the commercially available 2,2,6-trimethyl-4*H*-1,3-dioxin-4-one. The first aldol reaction between a cyclic ketene acetal and acrolein catalyzed by Carreira's chiral titanium(IV) complex¹⁹⁰ was carried out according to Vandewalle's work¹⁹¹ and led to the corresponding allylic alcohol with a high 97% ee, a useful intermediate from which Vandewalle had already prepared the enyne building block required in the Trost approach. The conjugate addition of lithium diphenylphosphine oxide to a vinyl ketone derivative and triflation of the enol triflate,

which underwent a palladium-catalyzed Heck-type cyclization. Photochemical isomerization of the product to the (Z)-isomer furnished the A-ring synthon (Scheme 138).¹⁹¹ Moreover, the enyne building block required in the Trost approach was prepared by Vandewalle starting from a similar enantiomerically enriched allylic alcohol (Scheme 139).¹⁹²

Mouriño and co-workers synthesized the 3-deoxy-2,25-dihydroxyvitamin D analog starting from an optically active enynol. The enantioselective approach to the A-ring synthon involved a catalytic asymmetric Keck allylation and an intramolecular Heck cyclization of a (*Z*)-vinyl iodide as the key steps. A high enantiomeric excess (97%) was obtained when the allylation reaction was carried out at 0 °C with allyltributylstannane and 10% of the catalyst (*R*)-Binol/ Ti(O-*i*-Pr)₄ 2:1 (Scheme 140).¹⁹³

A furan approach to the synthesis of the A-ring of vitamin D analogs was proposed by Miles and Connell. In this work, the known furanyl ketone precursor was reduced using





Scheme 140.

Noyori's ruthenium(II) asymmetric transfer hydrogenation to give the corresponding alcohol in 96% ee. Oxidation of the silyl-protected derivative by peracetic acid buffered with NaOAc generated the γ -hydroxybutenolide. A threestep strategy based on the Peterson olefination was developed to complete the preparation of the desired (Z)-dienol (Scheme 141).¹⁹⁴

Quinkert and co-workers established the use of Dane's diene by carrying out a chiral Lewis acid-catalyzed Diels-Alder reaction with 3-methyl-cyclopent-3-ene-1,2-dione. In the presence of TiCl₂(O-*i*-Pr)₂ as Lewis acid modified by the

optically active Seebach TADDOL ligand, the expected cis-hydrindane cycloadduct was isolated in 65% yield and 93% ee.¹⁹⁵ Base-promoted isomerization of the 2-cyclopentenone steroid D-ring to 3-cyclopentenone followed by catalytic hydrogenation of the styrene moiety generated the trans-fused bicyclic system. Ionic hydrogenation using Et₃SiH/CF₃CO₂H and BBr₃ ether deprotection furnished (+)-estrone with 99.7% ee (Scheme 142).¹⁹⁶

A new oxazaborolidinium cationic catalyst, recently developed by Corey, was found to be an efficient chiral Lewis acid for asymmetric [4+2]-cycloaddition between Dane's



Scheme 142.

diene and α , β -unsaturated ester aldehydes. As shown in Scheme 143, the Diels–Alder reaction proceeded with high enantioselectivity (94% for *endo*) and the resulting cycloadduct was readily converted into (+)-estrone by aldol cyclocondensation and stereoselective reduction of the C(14)–C(15) and C(8)–C(9) double bonds of the tetracyclic dienone intermediate. An access to the important third-generation oral contraceptive, desogestrel, was also proposed.¹⁹⁷

A tandem asymmetric allylic substitution/Heck ring-closure reaction was employed by Soorukram and Knochel for the construction of the enantiomerically enriched Torgov diene, a suitable precursor of (+)-estrone. The chirality was introduced via a CBS reduction of the iodo derivative of 4-hydroxy-3-methyl-2-cyclopent-2-en-1-one and the quaternary carbon center was elaborated by using a Cu(I)-mediated anti- $S_N 2'$ substitution (Scheme 144).¹⁹⁸

Nemoto and Ihara proposed a different strategy for the enantioselective synthesis of the natural (+)-equilenin, based on two cascade ring-expansion reactions, which constituted the key steps of this approach. The first reaction was reported as a chiral (R,R)-(salen)Mn(III) complex-catalyzed asymmetric epoxidation of cyclopropylidene and its enantiospecific rearrangement, and the second as a palladium(II)mediated cascade reaction of the vinylcyclobutanol, including ring expansion-insertion steps (Scheme 145).¹⁹⁹







Scheme 145.

Wich a reported the preparation of an optically pure CD-ring side chain fragment of 24,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ by using a tandem Mukaiyama-Michael conjugate addition of a chiral ketene acetal with 2-methylcyclopent-2-en-1-one and thiophenylmethyl vinyl ketone. The required ketene acetal was accessible by the reduction of 2,2-dimethylcyclohexan-1,3-dione by baker's yeast or the appropriate oxazaborolidine/borane complex reagent. The stereochemistry of the first addition was consistent with a like attack on the cyclopentenone system, the facial selectivity of which was influenced by the C(24) stereogenic center. The second addition delivered the Nazarov-type reagent exclusively anti to the C(17) center. After annulation, a remarkable double-hydride reduction of the C(21) tosylate and the 3β hydroxy vinylsulfone led to the trans-fused bicyclic system (Scheme 146).^{200,201}

Asymmetric hydrogenation of a β -diketone such as 1,5dichloropentane-2,4-dione in the presence of a cheap ruthenium–optically active phosphine complex catalyst led to the C_2 -symmetric (2S,4S)-1,5-dichloropentane-2,4-diol, which could be transformed into the corresponding (2S,4S)-diepoxypentane. This latter alkane was used by Vandewalle as a starting material for short alternative syntheses of A-ring precursors for the hormonally active 1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and the 19-nor-analogs (Schemes 147 and 148).^{191,202}

4.3. Use of chiral bases

A chiral lithium amide base-desymmetrization of 4-(*tert*butyldimethylsiloxy) cyclohexanone allowed Parker and Dermatakis to prepare the corresponding (-)-*trans*-



Scheme 146.

bromoketone, which was transformed in a few steps into the target enyne A-ring synthon of 1 α -hydroxyvitamin D (Scheme 149).²⁰³ Taking advantage of this enantioselective desymmetrization reaction, Gouverneur prepared the 1 α -fluoro A-ring dienol, a known key intermediate for the

synthesis of 1α -fluoro vitamin D₃ analogs. The novel key features of this approach included a palladium-mediated C–C coupling for the preparation of an advanced dienyl-silane intermediate and a substrate-controlled diastereo-selective electrophilic fluorodesilylation (Scheme 150).²⁰⁴





5. Sharpless epoxidation of allylic alcohols and dihydroxylation of olefins

Formation of the enantiomerically active des-AB trienic steroid was realized by thermolysis of an optically pure alkenic benzocyclobutene. From 1-cyano-4-methoxybenzocyclobutene, Nemoto and Fukumoto prepared the *trans* primary allyl alcohol, which was enantioselectively epoxidized according to Sharpless methodology. Introduction of the dienophile moiety was performed by regio- and stereoselective epoxide ring opening involving nucleophilic addition of the isoprenyl Grignard in the presence of copper(I) salts. Thermal cyclization of the acetonide gave the trans-fused adduct in 98% yield (Scheme 151).²⁰⁵

A stereoselective epoxy alcohol-initiated cationic polyalkene cyclization, prompted by Johnson's biomimetic approach, was developed by Takano and co-workers and exploited for the synthesis of the Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol. The starting epoxy alcohol was accessible from the corresponding acyclic allylic alcohol by Sharpless asymmetric epoxidation and the intramolecular nucleophilic opening of the epoxide took place upon treatment with SnCl₄ to give the bicyclic allene diol with a trans-junction. Cyclization of the (*Z*)-epoxy alcohol showed a higher diastereoselectivity, compared with the corresponding (*E*)-isomer. Functional-group manipulations generated the expected hydrindanol (Scheme 152).²⁰⁶

Stork and co-workers performed a stereoselective allylic epoxide cyclization to a lactone derivative for the construction of a CD-*trans* indanone system. For the formation of the optically pure lactone, it was necessary to start with the enantiopure allylic epoxide made by Sharpless epoxidation







Scheme 153.

of the allylic alcohol, and to perform an intramolecular epoxide ring opening by the ester enolate. The completion of the 25-hydroxylated Windaus–Grundmann ketone from the bicyclic lactone is shown in Scheme 153. However, the synthetic sequence has not been reported in detail.^{168a,207}

During his studies on *ent*-vitamin D synthesis and its analogs, Wicha realized the Sharpless asymmetric dihydroxylation of methyl 5-methyl-4-hexenoate with the commercially available AD-mix- α to give directly the hydroxy γ -lactone.

Further transformations afforded the homochiral (*S*)-ketene acetal, which underwent a diastereoselective tandem Mukaiyama–Michael addition with 2-cyclopentenone and 1-(phenylthio)but-3-en-2-one followed by vinyl sulfone reduction, already reported in Section 4, as the key steps (Scheme 154). The *trans*-hydrindane sulfone and the A-ring aldehyde were then coupled according to Julia's olefination reaction (Scheme 155).²⁰⁸ Unfortunately, the resulting 1 α ,25-di-hydroxyvitamin D₃ enantiomer did not show any significant affinity to the vitamin D receptor.²⁰⁹



An alternative route to the $\delta_{,\varepsilon}$ -unsaturated aldehyde, previously employed in the synthesis of the A-ring allylic alcohol and depicted in Scheme 136, was proposed by the same authors. Their approach relied on two key steps, including Sharpless asymmetric epoxidation of the allylic alcohol generated from the *ene* reaction of 4-methylene-tetrahydropyran with ethyl propiolate and hydroxyl-assisted regioselective epoxide reduction with sodium bis(2-methoxyethoxy)aluminum hydride, which sets up the 3 β -hydroxyl function (Scheme 156).¹⁸⁸

Later, Wicha and co-workers reported another synthesis of the A-ring dienol synthon that started from 3-triphenylsilylglycidol, a substrate easily obtained by Sharpless epoxidation of the corresponding allylic alcohol. Intramolecular Heck cyclization of the advanced iododiene intermediate led directly to the target compound (Scheme 157). A similar strategy was successfully applied to an acyclic precursor prepared from L-(+)-malic acid.²¹⁰

In Shimizu's approach shown in Scheme 158, the key intermediate dienoate for the synthesis of the 1 α -hydroxyvitamin D₃ A-ring was synthesized from (*E*)-8-bromo-2,8-nonadienoate using also a stereoselective palladium-catalyzed intramolecular cyclization. The acyclic compound was easily accessible via Sharpless epoxidation of an allylic alcohol and reductive cleavage of the alkenyloxirane that established the absolute stereochemistry at C(3).¹⁸²

Trost proposed an original strategy to elaborate simultaneously the A-ring and the trienic system of 1α -hydroxyvitamin D₃, which consisted of performing a palladium-







Scheme 159.

catalyzed alkylative tandem carbometalation–cyclization of a protected 1,7-enynediol²¹¹ with the (*E*)-vinyl bromide derivative of Windaus–Grundmann ketone. The optically active starting acyclic enyne was obtained by Sharpless kinetic resolution of the racemic allylic alcohol, as presented in Scheme 159.²¹²

Alternatively, 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ could be synthesized by means of a Suzuki–Miyaura coupling between the corresponding bromodiene A-ring and alkenylboronate CD-ring fragments. Starting from the optically active epichlorhydrin, Sato prepared the A-ring precursor, in which the 1α -hydroxyl group was introduced by a Sharpless asymmetric epoxidation and the cyclic dienic system was constructed using a sequence of titanacyclization of the intermediate enyne and bromination followed by HBr elimination (Scheme 160).²¹³

To obtain 6-methyl analogs of vitamin and previtamin D, Mouriño and co-workers based their approach on a zirconium-promoted cyclization–iodolysis of an acyclic 1,7-enyne as a key step. As mentioned previously, the linear precursor of the A-ring iododiene was subjected to Sharpless kinetic resolution, leading to the enantiomerically pure enynol. After HI elimination, a Negishi-type cross-coupling of the vinyl iodide with an alkenylzinc reagent bearing the CD-ring-side chain of vitamin D₃ provided the expected triene (Scheme 161).²¹⁴





Scheme 161.

6. Use of molecules from the chiral pool

6.1. Use of camphor derivatives

Camphor is, undeniably, the cheapest compound of the chiral pool.²¹⁵ Somewhat surprisingly, there only two examples of steroid approaches involving camphor derivatives. In 1977, chiral intermediates for the enantioselective synthesis of steroids were elaborated by Stevens and co-workers starting from (–)-borneol as a source of (–)-camphor. The displacement of (–)-9-iodocamphor with an excess of the sodium salt of dimethyl malonate and its subsequent decarboxylation gave rise to the homologated keto ester. This latter compound underwent a sequence of reaction steps involving a Beckman fragmentation of the oxime ester to a cyano ester and a hybrid of the Zeigler and Dieckmann condensations. Treatment of the resulting *trans*-hydrindane with methyl vinyl ketone, removal of the cyano group, and then aldol condensation

afforded the (+)-BCD tricycle as a potent precursor of cortisone (Scheme 162).^{216a} Alternatively, the cyano ester derived from (+)-9-iodocamphor was regioselectively oxidized with selenium dioxide to afford the unstable aldehyde, which was readily reduced by sodium borohydride to an allylic alcohol and converted into the related sulfone. Treatment with sodium methoxide liberated the desired bicyclic hydrindanone (Scheme 163).^{216b,c}

In a similar approach, Money and co-workers reported the enantioselective synthesis of estrone by ring cleavage of (+)-9,10-dibromocamphor. The resulting hydroxy acid was converted into the intermediate keto aldehyde, which underwent an intramolecular aldol condensation, generating the optically active *trans*-hydrindenone fragment. Regioselective conjugate addition of *m*-methoxybenzylmagnesium chloride to the vinylogous amide, stereoselective reduction of the cross-conjugated trienone with Li/NH₃ followed by





Scheme 163.

ozonolysis provided the known diketone. Subsequent acidmediated cyclodehydration of the diketone, catalytic hydrogenation, and demethylation completed the approach to (–)estrone (Scheme 164). Access to natural (+)-estrone would require the use of (–)-3-bromocamphor, which could be obtained by oxidizing (–)-borneol to (–)-camphor followed by bromination in acetic acid.²¹⁷ The introduction of a side chain unit present in a variety of steroids into the C(20) position was also considered by the authors. Starting from the previous D-ring synthon hydroxyl acid and, after a two-carbon homologation, cyclization of the corresponding diacid with trifluoroacetic anhydride followed by a methanolic work-up produced the hydrindenone ester, in which the chiral centers at C(13) and C(17) originated from (+)-9,10-dibromocamphor. Diastereoselective alkylation of the ketal ester enolate with 5-iodo-2-methylpent-1-ene on the less hindered face and reduction with LiAlH₄ provided the hydroxy ketal. Finally, further functional-group manipulations led to the hydrindenone bearing the steroidal side chain unit (Scheme 165).²¹⁸



Scheme 164.



11575

6.2. Use of carvone

Carvone is currently the starting material of choice for the construction of the A-rings of the hormonally active 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and its analogs. The fact that both enantiomers are commercially available allowed the facile preparation of the natural A-ring and its optical image. In 1986, Baggiolini and co-workers from Hoffmann-La Roche were the first to achieve the chemical total synthesis of the optically active 1α , 25-dihydroxycholecalciferol and 1a.25-dihydroxyergocalciferol involving the Lythgoe allylic phosphine oxide approach. An efficient 14-step procedure for the A-ring synthesis was proposed starting from (S)-(+)-carvone and with a 21% overall yield. The 1α -hydroxy function was readily introduced by stereospecific epoxide ring opening, while the other 3β resulted from an oxidative cleavage of the isopropenyl side chain and a subsequent Baeyer-Villiger rearrangement. One of the major difficulties has been the dehydration of the tertiary allylic alcohol to an exo-methylene group that could be carried out only with the Martin's sulfurane reagent. After photoisomerization, the dienoate ester was derivatized to the A-ring allylic phosphine oxide. The corresponding lithium carbanion was then added to the 25-hydroxylated Windaus-Grundmann ketone, which underwent a Wittig-Horner reaction and afforded 1a.25dihydroxyvitamin D₃ (cf. Section 3.4.2.4) (Scheme 166).²¹⁹

The 1 α -fluoro analogs were also prepared by modifications of the preceding procedure, as depicted in Scheme 167. The key steps in the synthesis were the epimerization of

the *trans*-acetoxy alcohol with (diethyl amido)sulfur trifluoride (DAST) to the cis-regioisomer and the stereospecific fluorination of the free alcohol with complete inversion of configuration.²²⁰

Radinov and co-workers improved considerably the seminal synthesis of the A-ring phosphine oxide by employing two novel efficient synthetic transformations. While oxidative degradation of the isoprenyl substituent was accomplished in three steps, the desired 3β-alcohol could be obtained by a one-pot procedure involving ozonolysis, Criegee rearrangement of the peroxyester intermediate,²²¹ and saponification of the acetate. An efficient chemo- and stereoselective palladium-catalyzed isomerization of the 1α-dienoxide (*E*)-ester led to the 1α-allylic alcohol with an exocyclic double bond.²²² Then, triphosgene chlorination and subsequent substitution with diphenylphosphine oxide²²³ gave the A-ring phosphine oxide in only nine steps (Scheme 168).

The strong biological activity of 1 α -fluoro-25-hydroxyvitamin D₃ stimulated Radinov's group to provide an efficient synthesis of the 1 α -fluoro A-ring phosphine. Their approach centered on a stereoselective directed epoxidation of a tertiary allylic alcohol, a palladium-catalyzed isomerization of a diene oxide to a dienol followed by a fluorination with DAST (Scheme 169).²²⁴

Masciadri and co-workers reported another route to the fluorinated A-ring precursor on a multigram scale that started by a regioselective *syn*-epoxidation of (+)-*cis*-carveol. Fluorine





Scheme 167.





Scheme 169.

was introduced by *trans*-diaxial ring opening of the epoxide with NBu₄NH₂F₃ and the dienoate ester was elaborated from an advanced allylic alcohol intermediate via a sequential S_N' substitution with cesium phenylselanylacetate, Ireland–Claisen-type rearrangement of the resulting ester, and elimination of phenyl selenoxide (Scheme 170).²²⁵

For their part, Takano and co-workers showed that the key A-ring allylic phosphine oxide could be obtained by the use of a diastereoselective chromium(II)-mediated addition

of an allylic iodide derived from (R)-(-)-carvone to aldehyde as a key step. The crucial construction of the conjugated diene A-ring part was then achieved by stereo- and regioselective dehydration of the resulting homoallylic alcohol through a trans elimination process (Scheme 171).²²⁶

Two years later, the same authors investigated a new convergent approach to the synthesis of $(+)-1\alpha$,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ relying on a chromium(II)-mediated coupling of the preceding intermediate allyl iodide and the α , β -



93% yield 66% yield 96% yield O_≈PPh₂ HO 1. DEAD - PPh3 OH OMPM / THF 2. DDQ / CH₂Cl₂ Ĥ TBDMSO OTBDMS TBDMSO OTBDMS TBDMSO OTBDMS 97% yield 68% yield 82% yield

Scheme 171.

unsaturated aldehyde CD-ring fragment. The coupling reaction was highly diastereoselective, but the subsequent copper(II) sulfate-catalyzed dehydration converted the resulting alcohol into a mixture of vitamin D_3 metabolites with conjugated and unconjugated trienes (Scheme 172).²²⁷

Still from (*S*)-(+)-carvone, Baggiolini and co-workers developed a stereospecific synthesis of Lythgoe's A-ring dihydroxyaldehyde for the preparation of 1α -hydroxylated vitamin D₃ derivatives by using a Julia olefination procedure. The known carvone epoxide underwent a Darzens condensation followed by ozonolysis of the isopropenyl side chain and Criegee rearrangement of the intermediate peroxyester. Finally, a copper chromite-assisted decarboxylation and rearrangement of the epoxyglycidic acid generated both α , β -unsaturated aldehyde and 1α -hydroxy functions (Scheme 173).²²⁸

More recently, Mouriño and co-workers proposed an original strategy to access the A-ring synthon phosphine oxide, which involved an oxidative cleavage of a protected dihydroxy epoxide. The related acyclic dicarbonyl compound was further transformed into the familiar dienoate ester via a sequential Wittig reaction, vinyl triflate formation, and palladium-catalyzed cyclization–carbonylation (Scheme 174).²²⁹

Earlier, Castedo and co-workers were interested in the synthesis of a Lythgoe-type enyne diol, which could advantageously be coupled with a CD-bicyclic fragment such as the Windaus–Grundmann ketone. Starting from (*S*)-(+)carvone, conversion of the derived ketone epoxide into homoallylic alcohol was accomplished using a combination of Wharton's reaction and [2,3]-sigmatropic rearrangement of a lithiated allylic stannyl ether. Hydroxyl-directed epoxidation of the transposed product restored the chirality at position C(1) and a chain extension to the enyne involved a Corey–Fuchs procedure (Scheme 175).²³⁰

In their approach, Okamura and co-workers utilized as the key steps a stereoselective lithium acetylide addition to the carvone carbonyl group, a selective ozonolysis/Criegee







Scheme 174.

rearrangement, and an SmI₂/palladium-mediated reductive elimination of the epoxy propargyl acetate with concomitant epoxide ring opening to prepare the enyne diol (Scheme 176). From the latter diol, it was possible to synthesize 1α ,25-dihydroxy-9,11-dehydrovitamin D₃ by coupling with the 9,11-dehydro bicyclic enone followed by stannylcuprate S_N2' displacement of the propargyl benzoate, selective fluorodestannylation of the vinylallene and a thermal [1,5]-sigmatropic hydrogen shift. The final oxymercuration–demercuration reaction then afforded the target molecule (Scheme 177).²³¹ Analogs of vitamin D₃ bearing an amino group at the C-1 or C-3 position have been prepared by Gotor, starting from the previous enyne acetate A-ring fragment.²³²



Scheme 175.



Scheme 176.



Scheme 177.

An alternative method for coupling the A- and CD-ring fragments, developed by Mouriño²³³ and applied by Okamura,²³⁴ comprised a palladium-catalyzed cross-coupling reaction of the enynol with the CD-ring triflate. The corresponding trihydroxydienyne could undergo catalytic hydrogenation and thermal [1,7]-sigmatropic hydrogen shift/isomerization (Scheme 178).

In 2000, Srikrishna and co-workers suggested a direct approach to the opposite enantiomer of the enynol A-ring precursor starting from (R)-(-)-carvone. The acetylenic side chain was conveniently introduced by employing

a 1,3-enone transposition methodology and the controlled ozonolysis/Criegee rearrangement sequence led to the corresponding 1α , 3α -A-ring. The Mitsunobu inversion of the 3α - into 3β -alcohol should allow the formation of the *ent*-calcitriol (Scheme 179).²³⁵

Finally, a short synthesis of an enantiomerically pure tetracyclic CD *cis* coupled D-homo steroid skeleton was developed by de Groot and co-workers. Their strategy relied on a TrSbCl₆-mediated Mukaiyama–Michael reaction of the silyl enol ether of methoxytetralone with (R)-(-)-carvone, in which the silyl group was transferred to the accepting enone.



Scheme 179.

Addition of vinylmagnesium bromide gave the Torgov-type intermediate, the carbocation of which, generated in the presence of $ZnBr_2$, could react with the new silyl enol ether with the natural steroid configuration at C(14). Closure of the C-ring then led to a cis-fused CD-ring system with the natural steroid configuration at C(14) (Scheme 180).²³⁶

6.3. Use of quinic acid

D-(–)-Quinic acid, a commercially available cheap starting material, possesses interesting (3R,5R)-1,3-dihydroxy and α -hydroxy acid functions essential in the preparation of A-ring precursors of 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D. In 1985, Desmaele and Tanier were the first to achieve the synthesis of the A-ring synthon conjugated aldehyde, already described by Lythgoe, starting from this natural building block. This involved a radical Barton–McCombie deoxygenation of the C-2 hydroxyl group followed by introduction of the 19-methyl substituent with diazomethane as the key steps. (–)-Methyl shikimate obtained from D-(–)-quinic acid according to Gaudemer's methodology²³⁷ was selectively protected with *tert*-butyldimethylsilyl chloride at C(3) and C(5). The remaining free hydroxyl was converted into thionocarbonate and the alkene moiety was submitted to a [2,3]dipole cycloaddition of diazomethane. Then, pyrolysis of the resulting pyrazoline, a tandem DIBALH/radical reduction, and subsequent allylic oxidation led to the desired A-ring α,β -unsaturated aldehyde (Scheme 181).²³⁸

Following a similar strategy, Mouriño and co-workers have prepared an A-ring enyne synthon for the synthesis of 1α ,25dihydroxy-19-nor-previtamin D₃. The 19-nor analog of the previous α , β -unsaturated aldehyde intermediate was subjected to a Corey–Fuchs reaction in order to generate the desired enyne diol (Scheme 182), while Gotor's group preferred to synthesize it by the action of the lithiated trimethylsilyldiazomethane (Scheme 183). A selective desilylation of the α , β -unsaturated ester intermediate at C(1) and its





Scheme 181.



Scheme 183.

subsequent Mitsunobu inversion enabled access to the 1-*epi* adduct (Scheme 184). When the monoprotected compound was converted into the corresponding *p*-nitrobenzoate ester, the configuration of the alcohol at C(3) could be inverted under Mitsunobu conditions, giving, this time, the 3-*epi* derivative (Scheme 185). Thus, palladium coupling of each enyne with the known CD-ring/side chain vinyl triflate afforded novel 6-*s*-*cis* pre-D locked analogs of the steroid hormone, calcitriol.^{239,240}

A slightly different procedure, reported by DeLuca, offered another route to build 19-nor-vitamin D compounds from a novel C_2 -symmetric A-ring unit accessible by using D-(-)-quinic acid as a starting material. The main transformation concerned the degradation of the α -hydroxy acid function into a ketone through a sequential reduction of the ester group to allylic alcohol and oxidative cleavage with NaIO₄. As usual, removal of the 2-hydroxyl group proceeded by selective protection of the 1,3-diol followed by



Scheme 185.

radical deoxygenation at C(4). Then, the allylic phosphine oxide system was installed on the resulting C_2 -symmetric ketone and the lithio anion engaged in a Horner–Wittig

68% yield

reaction with the CD-ring Windaus–Grudmann ketone. The 1α ,25-dihydroxy-19-nor-vitamin D₃ was isolated in 34% yield (Scheme 186).²⁴¹

72% yield (3 steps)




Scheme 187.

Radical Keck allylation instead of reduction of the previous thioimidazolide allowed the functionalization of the A-ring precursor at the C(2)-position. Further transformations of the resulting methyl allylquinicate led to 2-alkylated (3R,5R)-3,5-dihydroxy-cyclohexanones, which could undergo a Julia–Kocienski olefination with a CD-ring allyl sulfone in order to construct the diene unit of a series of 2-modified 19-nor-1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃. The 2 α -(3-hydroxypropyl) group contributed to a marked increase in both the VDR (vitamin D receptor) binding affinity and potency in the induction of HL-60 cell differentiation (Scheme 187).²⁴²

New 19-nor analogs of the natural hormone possessing an exomethylene group at the 2-position were prepared via a Lythgoe-type Wittig–Horner coupling approach. DeLuca and co-workers first described a synthetic route to the phosphine oxide A-ring synthon from (-)-quinic acid, which involved a selective oxidation/olefination of the secondary alcohol at C(2) and oxidative cleavage of a transient vicinal

diol at C(5) to cyclohexanone followed by its Peterson olefination. After coupling with (20*R*)- and (20*S*)-25-hydroxy Grundmann ketones, these 2-methylene-19-norvitamins were converted into the 2-methyl and 2-hydromethyl derivatives.²⁴³ Additionally, 2-ethyl and 2-ethylidene analogs were also synthesized four years later (Scheme 188).²⁴⁴

Vandewalle and co-workers exploited the potential of the Wilson strategy, based on acid-catalyzed sigmatropic rearrangement of cyclopropylic alcohol into homoallylic alcohol, to prepare 19-nor-1 α -25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and related analogs. The requisite enantiomerically pure A-ring cyclopropyl acetylene was obtained from D-(–)-quinic acid by first selective protection of the hydroxyl groups at C(1) and C(3) as silylated ether and lactone derivatives, respectively, and removal of the remaining secondary and tertiary alcohol at C(2) and C(6) through a Barton–McCombie deoxygenation involving reduction of bis-thiocarbonyl imidazolides. Subsequent to brosylate formation, intramolecular alkylation of the ester enolate gave the bicyclic ester,





Scheme 189.

which was successively converted into aldehyde and alkyne via Seyferth's method to furnish the 19-nor A-ring precursor. Addition of the corresponding lithium acetylide to the 25-hydroxy Windaus–Grudmann ketone liberated the intermediate propargylic alcohol, which was reduced to the (*E*)-allylic alcohol. Acid-catalyzed solvolysis of this latter alcohol furnished 19-nor-1 α -25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ in moderate yield (Scheme 189).²⁴⁵

In connection with his researches on vitamin D analog synthesis, Vandewalle took advantage of the (*S*)-4-hydroxy-2cyclohexenone, easily available from D-(-)-quinic acid,²⁴⁶ to elaborate the 25-hydroxy-19-nor Windaus–Grudmann ketone. His strategy involved a Lewis acid-catalyzed intermolecular Diels–Alder reaction of the enone with isoprene followed by an interesting *cis*-decalin to *trans*-hydrindane transformation. The cycloaddition step led regioselectively to a 3:1 mixture in favor of the *syn*-adduct. Epimerization to *trans*-fused decalone and ring contraction provided the *trans*-hydrindane intermediate. After further transformations, the 18-nor CD-ring ketone could be coupled with an A-ring synthon phosphine oxide precursor (Scheme 190).²⁴⁷





Scheme 191.

6.4. Use of malic acid

In 1976, Jonhson and co-workers reported the synthesis of an optically active β -keto ester derived from L-(+)-malic acid and used in the elaboration of natural prostaglandins such as (+)-PGF_{2 α}.²⁴⁸ Later, this compound was also demonstrated to be a valuable synthetic intermediate in the construction of (+)-18-hydroxyestrone. Indeed, alkylation of its Cu(II) chelate by the modified Torgov steroid precursor isothiouronium acetate in aqueous ethanol gave the 8,14-secosteroid in which the acetoxy group has been eliminated. Reduction of the enone by the Novori procedure and its subsequent cyclocondensation under acidic conditions furnished the tetracyclic steroid skeleton depicted in Scheme 191 as a key intermediate for the synthesis of C-18 functionalized steroids, e.g., (+)-18-hydroxyestrone.²⁴⁹

A highly enantioselective conjugate addition of an alkenylcopper/phosphine complex to a (\pm) -2-substituted cyclopentenone, a methylation of the transient enolate followed by an intramolecular Diels–Alder reaction with the *o*-quinodimethane were the pivotal steps in the synthesis of estrone methyl ether and its 7-alkylated derivative proposed by Takahashi and co-workers. The phosphine-stabilized organocopper reagent, prepared from an L-(+)-malic acid-derived vinyl iodide, added to the enone with a high level of enantioselectivity and provided exclusively the natural *trans-anti-trans* steroid adduct by the cycloaddition (Scheme 192).²⁵⁰

Hoffmann-La Roche investigations by Shiuey and coworkers have enabled the elaboration of a triply convergent approach to the stereoselective synthesis of 1α ,25-dihydroxy-24(*R*)-fluorocholecalciferol. The interesting features of this strategy were the use of L-(+)-malic acid to introduce





Scheme 193.

the chirality at C(24) of the side chain (Scheme 193), the Wicha alkylation¹³² of the ester CD-ring synthon with the side chain in position 20 giving predominantly the natural configuration at C(20), and the Lythgoe coupling with the A-ring phosphine oxide described in Section 3.4.2.4. Utilizing the DAST reagent, the C-24 hydroxyl group borne by the side chain was cleanly substituted by a fluorine atom with a total inversion of configuration (Scheme 194).²⁵¹

Wicha and co-workers proposed another synthetic route for the optically active A-ring allylic alcohol required in the 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D synthesis starting from L-(+)malic acid. As an alternative to their previous approach based on a Sharpless epoxidation of 3-triphenylsilylglycidol and reported in Section 5, the authors elaborated a similar substituted epoxide by transforming the ester derived from L-(+)-malic acid into a cyclopropanol derivative with the use of the Kulinkovich cyclopropanation method.²⁵² The cyclopropanol moiety underwent a bromonium ion-induced rearrangement, and the resulting hydroxyketone was reduced to the *anti* diol and converted into the epoxide. Its nucleophilic ring opening with lithium acetylide gave the enyne diol, the corresponding vinyl iodide of which cyclized under Heck reaction conditions (Scheme 195).²⁵³

6.5. Use of diethyl tartrate

In 1997, Hatakeyama and co-workers reported the synthesis of $1\alpha.24,25$ -trihydroxy-2 β -(3-hydroxypropoxy)vitamin D₃ (ED-71), a potent analog of the active 1α , 25-dihydroxyvitamin D_3 bearing a hydroxypropoxy group in position 2β and characterized by a highly calcemic activity and a long halflife in plasma. For the construction of the 2-modified A-ring precursor, they adopted the preceding envne formation approach using a new dihydroxylated terminal epoxide intermediate and a similar Heck coupling reaction of a transient iodo derivative. Hence, elaboration of the acyclic enyne triol was realized through basic functional-group manipulations of the well-known C_2 symmetric epoxide, already prepared from (-)-diethyl D-tartrate by Nicolaou.²⁵⁴ The Wittig-Horner reaction between the phosphine oxide and the CD-ring synthon, obtained from the Inhoffen-Lythgoe diol, furnished ED-71 (Scheme 196).²⁵⁵ Alternatively, the transient terminal epoxide underwent a regioselective ring opening with lithium trimethylsilylacetylide (Scheme 197). The formed 1,7-enyne was involved in a palladiumcatalyzed alkylative cyclization reaction with the CD-ring fragments and applied for the synthesis of ED-71 and 24-hydroxylated ED-71.256







Scheme 197.

6.6. Use of mannitol

As shown previously, Takahashi and Nakazawa achieved the synthesis of the optically pure dienyl alcohol A-ring

fragment for the preparation of 1α ,2 β ,25-trihydroxyvitamin D₃ analogs. In this work, the requisite dihydroxylated monosubstituted epoxide was built up from the C_2 symmetric D-mannitol, as described in Scheme 198.²⁵⁷



Scheme 198.

Ring opening of the latter epoxide with potassium cyanide yielded the corresponding terminal nitrile, which was exploited as a precursor of the 1α , 2β , 25-trihydroxyvitamin D₃ A-ring. From this building block, two strategies have been developed involving either a [3+2]-cycloaddition of

a nitrile oxide and a Peterson-type reaction of a 2-alkoxymethylcyclohexanone (Scheme 199) or a β -keto ester formation and a palladium-catalyzed cyclization of a transient vinyl triflate (Scheme 200). An efficient solid-phase synthesis of vitamin D₃ analogs was also described considering the



Scheme 199.



11588



Scheme 201.

coupling of the polymer-supported CD-ring with the A-ring allyl phosphine oxide and the subsequent alkylation of the resulting polymer-supported tosylate with the side chain Grignard reagent at C(21) (Scheme 201).²⁵⁸

Besides these efficient routes to A-ring synthons, a highly diastereoselective synthetic approach to the optically active 25-hydroxy Windaus–Grudmann ketone was proposed by Fukumoto and co-workers, in which the chirality was introduced by glyceraldehyde acetonide, readily available from D-mannitol. The *anti*-1,4-addition of an isoprenyl group to the (*R*)-isopropylideneglyceraldehyde-derived unsaturated ester,²⁵⁹ the trans-*syn* selective intramolecular [4+2] cyclo-addition reaction of an olefinic *ortho*-quinodimethane, and the complete regiocontrolled *trans*-hydrindane formation by intramolecular epoxide opening of a bis-sulfonyl epoxide represent the highlights of this synthesis (Scheme 202).²⁶⁰

Another glyceraldehyde acetonide-derived unsaturated ester was used to prepare (+)-11-deoxy-19-nor-corticosterone efficiently via a rather similar synthetic plan. The main steps that differed were the access to the intramolecular Diels– Alder cycloaddition precursor from the α -methylated unsaturated ester involving a Jonhson–Claisen rearrangement/ benzocyclobutene alkylation sequence, the generation of the A-ring from the tricyclic adduct by a Birch reduction, reductive alkylation followed by Robinson annulation, and then various manipulations of the side chain. However, the Jonhson–Claisen rearrangement was carried out with poor yield and diastereoselectivity, as mentioned in Scheme 203.²⁶¹

Mikami and co-workers showed that the (*S*)-(*Z*)-allylic alcohol obtained from (*R*)-glyceraldehyde acetonide and heated in the presence of the cyclic enol ether, 4,7-dimethoxy-1,2dihydro-naphthalene, in a sealed tube at 180 °C, underwent a sequential Claisen rearrangement/intramolecular ene reaction to provide a seco-C steroid that cyclized to (+)-9(11)dehydroestrone methyl ether through a modified McMurry coupling reaction (Scheme 204).²⁶² On the basis of this work, Groen-Piotrowska and Groen used an identical synthesis procedure to prepare norgestrel, but starting from the glyceraldehyde acetonide-derived ethyl ketone (Scheme 205).²⁶³

6.7. Use of xylose or arabinose

Aldopentoses such as xylose and arabinose could be used to prepare 1,7-enyne diols needed for the synthesis of 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and its trihydroxylated analog (ED-71). The latter analog involved Trost's approach implying a tandem palladium-catalyzed cross-coupling and intramolecular carbometallation between the acyclic enynes, prepared from D-xylose and D-arabinose, respectively, and the (*E*)-vinyl bromide of the Windaus–Grundmann ketone (Schemes 206 and 207).²⁶⁴

As observed before, introduction of a 2α -methyl or 2α -(3hydroxypropyl) group into the $1\alpha.25$ -dihydroxyvitamin D₃ native hormone increased significantly the binding activity to the VDR and the potency of calcium-mobilizing activity. In order to prepare a variety of 2a-substituted analogs, Takayama and co-workers opted for the Trost synthetic approach involving a tandem palladium-catalyzed crosscoupling and an intramolecular carbometallation between an acyclic envne and the (E)-vinyl bromide of the Windaus-Grundmann ketone. The requisite envne could be obtained from D-xylose after ring opening of the anomeric free hydroxyl carbohydrate by means of a Wittig reaction, terminal epoxide formation, and introduction of an acetylene unit into the epoxide using lithium acetylide. Elongation of the hydroxymethyl group was carried out in a conventional manner leading to a series of 2α -alkyl and 2α -hydroxyalkyl derivatives (Scheme 208).265

6.8. Use of glucose

Taking advantage of the convergent pallado-catalyzed strategy developed by Trost, Takayama and co-workers accomplished the synthesis of three novel 2α -(ω -hydroxy-alkoxy)-1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ derivatives, the C(2)- α -modified A-ring precursors of which were elaborated stereoselectively starting from D-glucose. To construct these A-ring systems with the altrose configuration, the epoxide available from methyl α -D-glucoside was chosen as the chiral template and its regiospecific ring opening by a suitable alkanediol at the C(3)-position yielded the intermediate methyl 3-O-(3-hydroxyalkoxy)altropyranosides. Reduction of the related primary bromides with activated zinc liberated



Scheme 202.

the substituted 5-hexenols, readily transformed into olefinic epoxides. Introduction of the acetylene unit provided the desired 1,7-enyne (Scheme 209).²⁶⁶ As mentioned by Kittaka, the 2 α -substituents could be introduced by an addition reaction of Grignard reagent toward the sugar epoxide, easily obtained from D-glucose.²⁶⁷ Following this strategy, new analogs of 1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃, which possess a hydrophobic aromatic ring on the 2 α position, have also been prepared.²⁶⁸

A sequence of two intramolecular Diels–Alder reactions was employed by Sherburn and co-workers as key steps for the construction of a 16-oxasteroid-type tetracyclic framework. The enantiomerically pure Diels–Alder precursor was prepared from D-glucose via a Wittig reaction between a known enal and the semistabilized ylide derived from 2,4-pentadienyltriphenylphosphonium bromide followed by condensation of the corresponding diene alcohol with a bis-dienophile acid (Scheme 210).²⁶⁹

6.9. Use of methyl lactate

Sato and co-workers showed that the reaction of the optically active propargyl phosphate prepared from methyl (*R*)-lactate in 98% ee with a divalent titanium reagent $Ti(O-i-Pr)_4/2i$ -PrMgCl generates a chiral allenyltitanium that can react

with an alkylidenemalonate with an excellent regio- and *anti*-diastereoselectivity.²⁷⁰ Further group transformations of the resultant Michael adduct, more particularly the δ -lactone formation and the *tert*-butyllithium-initiated iodoamide ring closure, led to the enantio-enriched (2*R*,3*R*)-2-methyl-3-[(1R)-1-methylprop-2-enyl]cyclopentanone. Robinson annulation with methyl vinyl ketone furnished the hydrind-enone as a useful chiral building block for synthesizing vitamin D and steroid derivatives (Scheme 211).²⁷¹

6.10. Use of pulegone

The intramolecular Diels–Alder (IMDA) reaction of a dienynylsulfone with a 5-6-fused bicyclic sulfone was exploited by Craig and co-workers to stereoselectively build the CDring fragment of vitamin D₃. The C(17) and C(20) stereocenters and the natural side chain in the IMDA substrate were installed by using (+)-(*R*)-citronellic acid, readily obtained from (+)-(*R*)-pulegone and Evan's oxazolidinone asymmetric alkylation methodology. The modest selectivity of the cyclization may be rationalized by considering the different A_{1,3} strains in the competing transition-state conformations. Dihydrogenation of the cycloadduct gave the expected *trans*-hydrindane system. In parallel, it was demonstrated that IMDA reaction of the sulfonyl-substituted triene gave rise to the cis-ring junction compound (Scheme 212).²⁷²



Scheme 203.

6.11. Use of ribonolactone

In 1985, Fukumoto and co-workers described an intramolecular cycloaddition of an olefinic *o*-quinodimethane for the construction of des-AB-aromatic steroids in optically active form, such as those found in (+)-aldosterone. Thermolysis of 4β -[2-(4-methoxybenzocyclobutenyl)ethyl]- 5α -methoxymethyl-3-phenyl-thio-methylenefuran-2-ones, containing





Scheme 207.

a butenolide ring conveniently prepared from D-(+)-ribonolactone,²⁷³ yielded the tricyclic lactone as a mixture of trans/cis-ring junction isomers. The stereochemical outcome of the reaction is related to the nature of the R group and was shown to be controlled in the transition state by the steric repulsion between the *o*-quinodimethane moiety and the bulky R group (Scheme 213).²⁷⁴

6.12. Use of glutamic acid

(S)- γ -Trityloxymethyl- γ -butyrolactone, obtained in four steps from L-glutamic acid, was used by Takano's group in the preparation of a useful chiral building block disubstituted cyclopentanone for the synthesis of vitamin D₃ metabolites that possess the common C(17*R*) and C(20*R*) configurations. The starting lactone was subjected to aldol condensation with 2-methyl-2-heptene-2-one. Then, the bulkiness of the trityloxymethyl group at the γ -position was exploited to introduce the chirality at C(17) and C(20) via stereoselective hydrogenation of the unsaturated lactone and kinetic protonation of its lithium enolate. Finally, Dieckmann condensation of an advanced acyclic intermediate and subsequent decarboxylation liberated the cyclopentanone (Scheme 214).²⁷⁵

6.13. Use of limonene

A new C(19) hydroxylated enyne, as a potential A-ring building block of vitamin D analogs, was synthesized in enantiomerically pure form in nine steps from (-)-(S)-limonene by Santelli and co-workers. Their concise approach involved ozonolysis of 1,2-limonene oxide followed by a Criegee rearrangement, epoxide *trans*-diaxial ring opening by lithium acetylide, elimination, epoxidation, and *syn* β -elimination of the resulting homopropargylic oxirane (Scheme 215).²⁷⁶

6.14. Use of α -thujone

In 1982, Kutney and co-workers reported a one-step synthesis of an optically active steroidal analog from a thujonederived tricyclic enone. Treatment of the enone with an



11593





Scheme 211.

equivalent reagent of ethyl vinyl ketone yielded the classic Robinson annulation adduct in 33% yield together with the unexpected pentacyclic compound isolated in 39% yield. Its formation may involve cyclocondensation of the triketone intermediate resulting from the addition of two molecules of ethyl vinyl ketone to the enone and subsequent dehydration. One year later, the same authors applied the Fujimoto–Belleau reaction³² to transform the dienol lactone obtained from the thujone-derived enone into an α -substituted dienone. Conventional Birch reductive alkylation, hydrolysis of the acetal, and base-promoted cyclization gave the desired steroid analog with a CD cis junction (Scheme 216).²⁷⁷

6.15. Use of epichlorhydrin

An enantioconvergent approach to the linear and cyclic A-ring precursors of calcitriol from either (R)- or (S)-epichlorhydrin was proposed by Tazumi and Ogasawara. Sequential reaction with prop-1-ynyl tetrahydropyranyl ether and trimethylsilylacetylene and vice versa generated a common diynol, which was transformed to Trost's enynol. From this latter compound, the corresponding ethyl propiolate underwent a palladium(0)-catalyzed cycloisomerization reaction to give the dialkylidenecyclohexane as a known A-ring precursor (Scheme 217).²⁷⁸ Concomitantly, a similar route to Hoffmann-La Roche's A-ring synthon, developed by Hatakeyama and co-workers, centered on a double propargylation of (*R*)-epichlorhydrin, a diastereoselective epoxidation of the (*E*)-allyl alcohol unit and a palladium-(0)-promoted intramolecular Heck-type reaction of an ω -vinyl-(*Z*)-iodoalkene obtained by reductive iodination of a propargylic alcohol fragment (Scheme 218).²⁷⁹

An efficient access to the enantiopure 5-(*tert*-butyldimethylsilyloxy)-2-cyclohexenone was proposed by Sato and Kasatkin. The reaction sequence outlined in Scheme 219 included a Kulinkovich-type hydroxycyclopropanation reaction²⁸⁰ of ethyl 3-hydrohex-5-enoate, consisting of an intramolecular nucleophilic acyl substitution mediated by Ti(O-*i*-Pr)₄/2*i*-PrMgBr, and an FeCl₃-assisted ring expansion in the next step. The non-racemic starting β -hydroxy ester was elaborated from the commercially available (*S*)-epichlorhydrin²⁸¹ or the ethyl 4-chloro-3-hydroxybutyrate easily obtained by enzymatic reduction of the corresponding β -keto ester with Saccharomyces cerevisiae.²⁸²

This building block could be rapidly modified to an A-ring synthon of 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ according to two different synthetic routes from a common intermediate, obtained by a diastereoselective cat. OsO₄/NMO



Scheme 212.

dihydroxylation (which set the stereochemistry of the hydroxyl group at C(1)), a Reformatsky reaction, a regioselective protection of the hydroxyl group at C(1), and a Swern oxidation at C(10). The methylenation reaction of the ketone with the Zn-CH₂Br₂/TiCl₄ reagent and the β -elimination of the tertiary alcohol, achieved by treatment with Et₂NH and cat. Pd(PPh₃)₄, liberated the (*E*)- α , β -unsaturated ester, which could be converted into the (*Z*)-isomer by photoisomerization (Scheme 220).²⁸³ The latter isomer was also accessible by Sc(OTf)₃-catalyzed intramolecular lactonization in acetic anhydride and β -elimination of the acetate group that fixed the (*Z*)-geometry of the trisubstituted double bond (Scheme 221).²⁸⁴ From the previous optically pure silyl-protected 5-hydroxy-2-cyclohexenone, Sato and co-workers reported an efficient synthesis of the A-ring precursor of 19-nor-1 α ,25dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and its ¹³C- or ²H-labeled derivatives. These syntheses centered on a practical five-step reaction sequence, which comprised a highly diastereoselective epoxidation, a Horner–Wadsworth–Emmons olefination with either (EtO)₂(O)PCH₂CO₂Et or (EtO)₂(O)P–¹³CH₂CO₂Et and a regiospecific reductive ring opening of the epoxide carried out with HCO₂H or DCO₂D in the presence of Pd₂(dba)₃–CHCl₃/Bu₃P.²⁸⁵ By another route, the epoxy ketone underwent a stereospecific Wittig olefination with (Ph₃P⁽⁺⁾CH₂Br)Br⁽⁻⁾ and KHMDS followed by an epoxide







Scheme 215.

ring opening of the diene monoepoxide by reduction with DIBALH and conversion of the vinyl bromide moiety into vinyl boronate through a sequential treatment with *t*-BuLi, $B(O-i-Pr)_3$, aqueous NH₄Cl, and pinacol. Thus, the latter boronate was subjected to a Suzuki–Miyaura coupling reaction with the bromide compound of the CD-ring portion (Scheme 222). Similarly, cross-coupling with the A-ring bromide and the CD-ring boronate proceeded in reasonable

yield and this methodology was immediately applied to the solid-phase synthesis of des-CD-19-nor-vitamin D_3 derivatives (Scheme 223).²⁸⁶

A strategy for the solid-phase synthesis of a vitamin D_3 library was developed by Takahashi. The modified CD-rings and the side chain moieties were readily available from the Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol and bromo esters, respectively, and



11596







the A-ring moieties could be prepared from the corresponding enol triflates through a Pd(0)-catalyzed intramolecular Heck reaction. The enol triflates were accessible by diastereoselective reduction of enantiomerically pure β -hydroxyketones, prepared by chemoselective alkylation of the lithiated protected cyanohydrin of acrolein with (*R*)- or (*S*)-epichlorohydrin (Scheme 224).²⁸⁷

6.16. Use of methyl 3-hydroxy-2-methylpropionate

Grieco and co-workers achieved a formal synthesis of the Inhoffen–Lythgoe diol employing a key diastereoselective intermolecular aqueous Diels–Alder strategy, in which the C(20) stereocenter was part of the diene unit that was used to elaborate the C(13) and C(17) stereocenters of





HOT OH 68%

Scheme 223.

11598



Scheme 224.

the latent CD *trans*-fused hydrindane ring system. The sodium salt of the chiral diene acid, which served as a partner in the Diels–Alder process with methacrolein, was accessible in a few steps from (*R*)-(–)-methyl 3-hydroxy-2-methylpropionate using a tandem sulfenate–sulfoxide [2,3] sigmatropic rearrangement/*syn* elimination strategy. Subsequent oxidative cleavage of the bisprotected diol and aldol condensation provided the D-ring precursor cyclopentenone, which was diastereoselectively reduced into the desired alcohol. Chirality transfer from C(16) to C(14) proceeded via a Claisen rearrangement and yielded the γ , δ -unsaturated aldehyde. The thermodynamic silyl enol ether of the related methyl ketone was then subjected to a zinc chloride-induced aldol condensation and final reduction of the diene unit generated the *trans*-fused hydrindane (Scheme 225).²⁸⁸

The use of both enantiomers of methyl 3-hydroxy-2-methylpropionate, as starting materials, allowed the synthesis of A-ring diastereoisomers of 2-methyl-1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and their 20-epimers. Takayama and co-workers have developed a versatile method for preparing a wide range of 2-methyl-substituted A-ring enyne synthons, based on the introduction of an acetylene unit and a vinyl group into an epoxy aldehyde precursor derived from methyl 3-hydroxy-2-methylpropionate. Coupling of the resulting A-ring enynes with the CD-ring portions in the presence of the Pd catalyst furnished the 2-methyl analogs (Scheme 226).²⁸⁹







6.17. Use of α-pinene

Linclau and Vandewalle have reported a synthesis of 10,19dihydro-10-methyl 1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ by developing a 10,10-dimethyl-substituted novel A-ring phosphine oxide precursor, the formation of which was based on the selective functionalization of an advanced intermediate cyclohexenone derived from (+)- α -pinene. The crucial steps involved the elaboration of the 1,3-trans diol configuration via a selective epoxidation of the enone motif and the formation of the Z-unsaturated ester by a highly selective phenylselenylation–oxidation–elimination procedure (Scheme 227).²⁹⁰

6.18. Use of β-pinene

An enantioselective approach to cyclopentanoids such as steroid D-ring synthons possessing a functionalized side chain was proposed by Kato and co-workers. They first showed that BF₃·Et₂O-promoted cyclobutane ring opening of (1R,4R,5R)-4-methylnopinone, readily obtained from (-)- β -pinene by ozonolysis and conjugate addition of lithium dimethylcuprate, gave the enol acetate. The epoxidation adducts underwent a Lewis acid-induced tandem epoxide rearrangement/intramolecular aldol-type condensation and a few chemical transformations afforded the bicyclo-[3.2.1]octan-2-ones. A smooth retro-aldol condensation followed by isomerization of the ring methyl group liberated the substituted cyclopentanone including both the secondary methyl group (R) in the side chain and the side chain itself (R) with the same absolute configuration of steroidal substrates (Scheme 228).²⁹¹

6.19. Use of menthol

In 1992, Daniewski and Warchol provided a construction of the D-ring building block of (24*S*)-24-hydroxy vitamin D₃ from natural (–)-menthol. The terpene was successively oxidized to (–)-menthone and the corresponding lactone, which was alkylated with allyl bromide to a single allyl derivative having substitutents at trans positions to the methyl group. This latter allyl compound was transformed into the desired cyclopentanone according to three different routes, as described in Scheme 229. The two bromo epoxide intermediates cyclized by treatment with active copper, whereas the enaldehyde underwent a free-radical cyclization in the presence of Na/naphthalene.²⁹² A Taber cyclization of a (–)-menthol-derived diazo- β -keto ester catalyzed by rhodium diacetate was also utilized for the synthesis of the D segment (Scheme 230).²⁹³





Scheme 229.



Scheme 230.

7. Use of enzymes

An alternative approach to the synthesis of enantiopure vitamin D A-ring precursors that does not require the use of molecules from the chiral pool was proposed by Okamura and co-workers. This latter method consisted of a kinetic enzymatic resolution of the known racemic enynol, which involved *Chromobacterium viscosum* lipase (CVL)-catalyzed acylation of one enantiomer with vinyl acetate and led to the (R)-(+)-acetate and the unchanged (S)-(-)-alcohol

isolated in 94% yield and >97% ee, respectively. Moreover, related enyne diols were regioselectively acylated either at the allylic C(1) hydroxyl for the (R,R) cis derivative or at the nonallylic C(3)-position for the other stereoisomers.^{294a} CVL proved to be the most efficient enzyme for acylation reactions, while Candida antarctica lipase (CAL) was found to be the best for enzymatic synthesis of carbonates with (vinyloxy)-carbonyl oxime. Similarly, the alkoxycarbonylation occurred preferentially at the allylic C(1) hydroxyl for the (R,R) cis derivative or at C-3 for the other stereoisomers. In addition, the resulting carbonates could be efficiently converted into carbamates by reaction with amino derivatives.^{294b,c} Finally, CAL-B or CVL catalyzed the alkoxycarbonylation process of 19-nor-A-ring stereoisomers of 1a,25dihydroxy-19-nor-previtamin D_3 in the presence of acetone O-(phenoxycarbonyl)-oxime with high selectivity. The opposite regioselectivity shown by each couple of enantiomers is noteworthy (Scheme 231).^{294d,295} Regioselective enzymatic hydrolysis reactions of dicarbonate A-ring stereoisomeric precursors with *Candida rugosa* lipase (CRL) and CVL have also been accomplished.²⁹⁶

Enzymatic desymmetrization of *meso* all-*cis*-3,5-dihydroxy-1-(methoxycarbonyl) cyclohexane into a single enantiomer provided an elegant route to the synthesis of A-ring synthons of 19-nor vitamin D analogs. Porcine pancreas lipase (PPL)catalyzed transesterification of the 1,3-cyclohexanediol-type compound with vinyl acetate was developed by Vandewalle and co-workers to prepare enantiopure intermediates of (1*R*,3*S*)-3-(*tert*-butyldimethylsilyloxy)bicyclo[3.1.0]hexane-1-carbaldehyde and its diastereoisomers.²⁹⁷ The resulting monoacetate alcohol was subsequently tosylated and submitted to an intramolecular alkylation of the enolate ester followed by a two-step reduction–oxidation procedure to furnish the bicyclic aldehyde. Cross-coupling with the vinylic lithium derivative of appropriate *cis*-fused hydrindanes and acid-promoted carbinol ring opening produced the 14-*epi*-19-nor-1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ analogs (Scheme 232).²⁹⁸

In parallel studies, Kalkote and co-workers have accomplished the desymmetrization of the *cis*-triacetate derivative of phloroglucitol through selective enzymatic hydrolysis of two different acetate groups with porcine liver esterase. An inversion of the alcohol under Mitsunobu conditions was performed on the mixed THP and TBDMS bisprotected triol, generating, at this point, a common precursor of both enantiomeric forms of the bisprotected *trans*-3,5-dihydroxy cyclohexanone²⁹⁹ utilized in the synthesis of 19-nor, des-CD vitamin D₃ analogs by Hilpert and Wirz (Scheme 233).³⁰⁰

As already shown, enantiopure (3S,5R)-oct-1-en-7-yne-3,5diol derivatives were considered as useful intermediates for A-ring fragment synthesis required in the preparation of 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ and analogs involving either palladium-catalyzed alkylative enyne cyclization developed by Trost or Lythgoe's coupling between the corresponding phosphine oxide and Windaus-Grundmann ketone. The construction of the 1,7-envnes started with a kinetic resolution of the racemic β -hydroxy ester, resulting from the aldol reaction of acrolein with the lithium enolate of *tert*-butyl acetate, via lipase-catalyzed esterification with vinyl acetate. PS-Amano lipase was found to be highly efficient and gave the desired (S)-acetate in >99% ee. However, addition of allenylzinc bromide to the silvl-protected α -hydroxy aldehyde occurred in a non-selective manner, leading to a synanti mixture of the envne target compound in a 4:7 ratio. The latter derivative was also a key intermediate for the synthesis of the allylic alcohol A-ring precursor, the exocyclic diene of which with (Z)-geometry was formed upon an intramolecular Heck reaction of the (Z)-vinyl iodide (Scheme 234).³⁰¹



A.-S. Chapelon et al. / Tetrahedron 63 (2007) 11511-11616





Scheme 235.

The resulting dienol could also be synthesized starting from a chiral monoester enzymatically generated by selective hydrolysis of the symmetric unsaturated *cis* diester with pig liver esterase (PLE). Hydroxyl groups at C(3) and C(1) were introduced by iodolactonization and selective epoxidation–reduction of the corresponding eliminated product (Scheme 235).³⁰²

Wu-Yong and Vandewalle prepared the optically active, 1-bromobicyclo[3.1.0]hexan-3-ol, by enzymatic kinetic resolution with *Pseudomonas fluorescens* lipase and vinyl

acetate as an A-ring precursor for 19-nor-1 α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ analogs. In order to generate the diene unit, addition of the lithiated bicyclo[3.1.0]hexane, generated by lithium–bromide exchange, to the α , β -unsaturated aldehyde of Windaus–Grundmann ketone followed by acid-catalyzed sigmatropic rearrangement of the cyclovitamin gave rise to the vitamin D diene system in 72% yield (Scheme 236).³⁰³

Racemic 2-trimethylethynyl-2-cyclopentenol, an intermediate in the synthesis of 1α ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ required in the Wilson and Uskokovic approach, was resolved via



kinetic acetylation with vinyl acetate in the presence of lipase PS (Amano, *Pseudomonas* sp.) (Scheme 237).³⁰⁴ Similarly, lipase-mediated resolution of racemic 2-carbe-thoxy-2-cyclopentenol furnished the optically pure (R)-acetate and (S)-alcohol and the requisite acetylene side chain was introduced employing the Fuchs–Corey method (Scheme 238).³⁰⁵

Kinetic resolution of 5-hydroxymethyl-3-methoxymethoxy-2-cyclohexenone using lipase-catalyzed enantioselective esterification of its primary alcohol group was reported by Yamada and co-workers to generate the chiral CD-ring *trans*-hydrindanone of 12-oxygenated steroid types of antitumor marine aragusterols. The formation of the expected bicyclic aliphatic intermediate was obtained by stereocontrolled inter- and intramolecular Michael addition reaction with a functionalized α , β -unsaturated ester, intramolecular pinacol coupling, and subsequent carbon–carbon bond cleavage through retro-aldol reaction (Scheme 239).³⁰⁶

As reported by Takano, the optically active (–)-tricyclic dienone, accessible from racemic dicyclopentadiene via allylic oxidation and lipase-mediated kinetic hydrolysis of the corresponding acetate,³⁰⁷ was revealed to be an excellent dienophile to react regio- and diastereoselectively with Dane's diene in the presence of diethylaluminum chloride. Methylation of the *exo*-adduct at C(13) occurred exclusively from the convex face of the enolate, leading to the transfused CD-ring junction of natural steroid skeletons. Hydrogenation of the C(9)–C(11) double bond by triethylsilane and trifluoroacetic acid gave rise to the trans-BC fused product, which underwent a retro Diels–alder reaction upon

heating. A few transformations liberated the (+)-estrone (Scheme 240). 308

Two years earlier, Takano's research group had exploited the reactivity of the chiral cyclopentadienone synthon for the elaboration of the estrogenic steroid, (+)-equilenin. The reaction sequence started with the 1,4-addition of a naphthalene-derived Grignard reagent catalyzed by copper(I) iodide followed by metallo-enamine formation and two successive alkylations with allyl bromide and methyl iodide, respectively. Upon thermolysis, the seco-C steroid was liberated and converted into (+)-equilenin via a Pummerertype cyclization as a key step (Scheme 241).³⁰⁹

Steroid-derived natural products such as nicandrenones have been synthesized by Corey and co-workers. The Amano lipase PS-mediated kinetic resolution of the racemic *cis*-3-silylated cyclohexanol was used to prepare the corresponding enantiomerically pure α , β enone, which was engaged in an unusual *exo* selective Diels–Alder process. A series of functional-group manipulations transformed the tetracyclic nicandrenone nucleus and the elaboration of the complex side chain involved a key CBS reduction of an ynone (Scheme 242).³¹⁰

In 1978, Rosenberger and co-workers achieved the construction of the optically pure (–)-17 β -hydroxy-des-A-androst-9-en-5-one, a BCD-tricyclic steroid precursor, starting from a chiral δ -lactone readily obtained by selective microbiological reduction of the prochiral 5-keto heptanoic acid with a culture of *Margarinomyces bubaki*. On sequential vinylmagnesium chloride addition, diethylamine trapping,



Scheme 238.



Scheme 239.



Scheme 240.

and mild acid treatment, the crude oxime ether afforded a masked Mannich base, which was condensed with 2-methylcyclopentane-1,3-dione to give predominantly the 13β -*trans* diene. Suitable manipulations of this key substrate, depicted in Scheme 243, led to the target tricyclic adduct.³¹¹

A variety of 7-methyl-19-nor-steroids were synthesized by Cai and co-workers through alkylation of a CD-ring fragment indenone with a chiral tosylate derived from the product of asymmetric reduction of 1-(3-methoxy-phenyl)-2-propanone by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Subsequent hydrogenation gave the *trans*-perhydroindane, which cyclized to produce the complete tetracyclic steroid skeleton. The natural trans-*anti*-trans arrangement was established after a second hydrogenation and led to the 7α , 18-dimethyl estradiol derivative (Scheme 244).³¹²





Scheme 242.



Scheme 243.



Acknowledgements

This work has been financially supported by the *CNRS*, the *Ministère de l'Education Nationale*, and *Pierre-Fabre Médicament* (Castres, Fr). D.M. and R.R. are grateful to the MEN for a grant. A-S.C. is grateful to the *Région PACA* and the *CNRS* for a grant. We are indebted to Dr. B. Vacher (*Pierre-Fabre Médicament*) for helpful comments.

References and notes

- (a) Chevreul, M. E. Ann. Chim. 1815, 95, 5–50; (b) Chevreul, E. Recherche sur les corps gras d'origine animale; FG Levrault: Paris, 1823.
- 2. Windaus, A. Z. Physiol. Chem. 1932, 213, 147-187.
- Bachmann, W. E.; Cole, W.; Wilds, A. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1939, 61, 974–975 and 1940, 62, 824–839.
- 4. An interesting article dealing with the history of vitamins D is: Wolf, G. J. Nutr. **2004**, *134*, 1299–1302.
- 5. For a review, see: Dane, E. Angew. Chem. 1939, 52, 655-662.
- 6. (a) Torgov, I. V. Pure Appl. Chem. 1963, 6, 525–544; (b) Pappo, R. Intra-Sci. Chem. Reports 1969, 3, 123–140; (c) Wiechert, R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1970, 9, 321–388; (d) Groen, M. B.; Zeelen, J. J. Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1986, 105, 465–487; (e) Steroids, 3rd ed.; Fieser, L. F., Fieser, M., Eds.; Reinhold: New York, NY, 1959.
- (a) Marker, R. E.; Wagner, R. B.; Ulshafer, P. R.; Wittbecker, E. L.; Goldsmith, D. P. J.; Ruof, C. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1947, 69, 2167–2230; (b) Raber, L. Chem. Eng. News 1999, 78–80 October 25.
- 8. Peterson, D. H. Steroids 1985, 45, 1-17.
- (a) For a nomenclature of steroids, see: *Pure Appl. Chem.* 1972, 31, 285–322 and *J. Steroid Biochem.* 1990, 35, v-xii; IUPAC papers can be found online at http://www.chem.qmul. ac.uk/iupac/steroid/; (b) The steroid numbering will be systematically applied for the description of the different fragments and synthetic intermediates.
- Peterson, D. H.; Murray, H. C.; Eppstein, S. H.; Reineke, L. M.; Weintraub, A.; Meister, P. D.; Leigh, H. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1952, 74, 5933–5936.
- Hogg, J. A.; Beal, P. F.; Nathan, A. H.; Lincoln, F. H.; Schneider, W. P.; Magerlein, B. J.; Hanze, A. R.; Jackson, R. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1955**, 77, 4436–4438.
- (a) Nazarov, I. N.; Ananchenko, S. N.; Torgov, I. V. *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Otdel. Khim. Nauk* **1959**, 103–109; *Chem. Abstr.* **1959**, *53*, 16088h; (b) Ananchenko, S. N.; Torgov, I. V. *Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR* **1959**, *127*, 553–556; *Chem. Abstr.* **1960**, *54*, 1599f; (c) Ananchenko, S. N.; Limanov, V. Ye.; Leonov, V. N.; Rzheznikov, V. N.; Torgov, I. V. *Tetrahedron* **1962**, *18*, 1355– 1367.
- 13. Ananchenko, S. N.; Torgov, I. V. Tetrahedron Lett. 1963, 1553–1558.
- Dryden, H. L., Jr.; Webber, G. M.; Burtner, R. R.; Cella, J. A. J. Org. Chem. 1961, 26, 3237–3245.
- Windholz, T. B.; Fried, J. H.; Patchett, A. A. J. Org. Chem. 1963, 28, 1092–1094.
- (a) Smith, H.; Hugues, G. A.; Douglas, G. H.; Hartley, D.; McLoughlin, B. J.; Siddall, J. B.; Wendt, G. R.; Buzby, G. C., Jr.; Herbst, D. R.; Ledig, K. W.; McMenamin, J. R.; Pattison, T. W.; Siuda, J.; Tokolics, J.; Edgren, R. A.; Jansen, A. B. A.; Gadsby, B.; Watson, D. H. R.; Phillips,

P. C. *Experientia* **1963**, *19*, 394–396; (b) Smith, H.; Hugues, G. A.; Douglas, G. H.; Wendt, G. R.; Buzby, G. C., Jr.; Edgren, R. A.; Fisher, J.; Foell, T.; Gadsby, B.; Hartley, D.; Herbst, D.; Jansen, A. B. A.; Ledig, K.; McLoughlin, B. J.; McMenamin, J.; Pattison, T. W.; Phillips, P. C.; Rees, R.; Siddall, J.; Siuda, J.; Smith, L. L.; Tokolics, J.; Watson, D. H. R. *J. Chem. Soc.* **1964**, 4472–4492.

- (a) Kuo, C. H.; Taub, D.; Wendler, N. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1965, 4, 1083; (b) Hoffsommer, R. D.; Taub, D.; Wendler, N. L. J. Org. Chem. 1967, 32, 3074–3077.
- 18. Biellmann, J.-F. Chem. Rev. 2003, 103, 2019–2033.
- Ohloff, G.; Maurer, B.; Winter, B.; Giersch, G. Helv. Chim. Acta 1983, 66, 192–217.
- 20. Prelog, V.; Ruzicka, L.; Wieland, P. Helv. Chim. Acta 1944, 27, 66–71.
- Akhrem, A. A.; Titov, Y. A. *Total Steroid Synthesis*; Plenum: New York, NY, 1970.
- 22. Blickenstaff, R. T.; Ghosh, A. C.; Wolf, G. C. *Total Synthesis of Steroids*; Academic: New York, NY, 1974.
- 23. Johnson, W. S.; Petersen, J. W.; Gutsche, C. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1947**, 69, 2942–2955.
- 24. Banerjee, D. K.; Chatterjee, S.; Pillai, C. N.; Bhatt, M. V. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1956**, *78*, 3769–3775.
- (a) Velluz, L.; Nominé, G.; Mathieu, J. Angew. Chem. 1960, 72, 725–730; (b) Velluz, L.; Nominé, G.; Mathieu, J.; Toromanoff, E.; Bertin, D.; Tessier, J.; Pierdet, A. C.R. Acad. Sci., Paris 1960, 250, 1084–1085; (c) Velluz, L.; Nominé, G.; Mathieu, J.; Toromanoff, E.; Bertin, D.; Bucourt, R.; Tessier, J. C.R. Acad. Sci., Paris 1960, 250, 1293–1294; (d) Velluz, L.; Nominé, G.; Mathieu, J.; Toromanoff, E.; Bertin, D.; Vignau, M.; Tessier, J. C.R. Acad. Sci., Paris 1960, 250, 1510–1511; (e) Velluz, L.; Valls, J.; Nominé, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1965, 4, 181–200; (f) Velluz, L.; Mathieu, J.; Nominé, G. Suppl. 8, Part II Tetrahedron 1966, 495–505; (g) Bucourt, R.; Hainaut, D.; Gasc, J.-C.; Nominé, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1968, 5093–5096.
- Hanson, J. R. Nat. Prod. Rep. 1992, 9, 581–595; 1993, 10, 313–325; 1997, 14, 373–386; 1998, 15, 261–273; 1999, 16, 607–617; 2000, 17, 423–434; 2001, 18, 282–290; 2002, 19, 381–389; 2004, 21, 386–394.
- 27. Piatak, D. M.; Wicha, J. Chem. Rev. 1978, 78, 199-241.
- 28. Jankowski, P.; Marczak, S.; Wicha, J. *Tetrahedron* **1998**, *54*, 12071–12150.
- Sarabèr, F. C. E.; de Groot, A. *Tetrahedron* 2006, 62, 5363– 5383.
- 30. (a) Kametani, T.; Nemoto, H. *Tetrahedron* 1981, *37*, 3–16; (b) Nemoto, H.; Fukumoto, K. *Tetrahedron* 1998, *54*, 5425–5464; (c) Michellys, P.-Y.; Pellissier, H.; Santelli, M. *Org. Prep. Proced. Int.* 1996, *28*, 545–608; (d) Skoda-Földes, R.; Kollár, L. *Chem. Rev.* 2003, *103*, 4095–4129.
- (a) Lythgoe, B. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1980, 9, 449–475; (b) Pardo, R.; Santelli, M. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1985, II, 98–114; (c) Dai, H.; Posner, G. H. Synthesis 1994, 1383–1398; (d) Zhu, G.-D.; Okamura, W. H. Chem. Rev. 1995, 95, 1877–1952; (e) Posner, G. H.; Kahraman, M. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2003, 3889–3895.
- 32. Weill-Raynal, J. Synthesis 1969, 49-56.
- (a) Velluz, L.; Nominé, G.; Amiard, G.; Torelli, V.; Cérède, J. *C.R. Acad. Sci., Paris* **1963**, 257, 3086–3088; (b) Nominé, G.; Amiard, G.; Torelli, V. *Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr.* **1968**, 3664–3673; (c) Joly, R.; Warnant, J.; Goffinet, B. French Patent 1,359,675, April 30, 1954 (Roussel-Uclaf); *Chem. Abstr.* **1964**, *61*, 14555a.

- (a) Stork, G.; Logusch, E. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 1218–1219; (b) Stork, G.; Logusch, E. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 1219–1220.
- 35. Kuo, C. H.; Taub, D.; Wendler, N. L. J. Org. Chem. **1968**, 33, 3126–3132.
- 36. Uskoković, M.; Iacobelli, J.; Philion, R.; Williams, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1966**, 88, 4538–4539.
- Hajos, Z. G.; Parrish, D. R.; Oliveto, E. P. *Tetrahedron* 1968, 24, 2039–2046.
- 38. Saucy, G.; Borer, R. Helv. Chim. Acta 1971, 54, 2517-2528.
- Krubiner, A. M.; Saucy, G.; Oliveto, E. P. J. Org. Chem. 1968, 33, 3548–3551.
- 40. (a) Stork, G.; Danishefsky, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 89, 5459–5460; (b) Stork, G.; McMurry, J. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 89, 5463–5464; (c) Stork, G.; McMurry, J. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 89, 5464–5465.
- 41. (a) Scott, J. W.; Saucy, G. J. Org. Chem. 1972, 37, 1652–1658;
 (b) Scott, J. W.; Borer, R.; Saucy, G. J. Org. Chem. 1972, 37, 1659–1663.
- Douglas, G. H.; Graves, J. M. H.; Hartley, D.; Hughes, G. A.; McLoughlin, B. J.; Siddall, J.; Smith, H. J. Chem. Soc. 1963, 5072–5094.
- Cohen, N.; Banner, B. L.; Blount, J. F.; Tsai, M.; Saucy, G. J. Org. Chem. 1973, 38, 3229–3239.
- Oppolzer, W.; Bättig, K.; Petrzilka, M. Helv. Chim. Acta 1978, 61, 1945–1947.
- 45. Oppolzer, W.; Roberts, D. A. Helv. Chim. Acta 1980, 63, 1703–1705.
- 46. (a) Daniewski, A. R. J. Org. Chem. 1975, 40, 3124–3127; (b) Daniewski, A. R. J. Org. Chem. 1975, 40, 3135–3136.
- 47. (a) Dixon, J.; Lythgoe, B.; Siddiqui, I. A.; Tideswell, J. J. Chem. Soc. C 1971, 1301–1305; (b) Dawson, T. M.; Dixon, J.; Littlewood, P. S.; Lythgoe, B. J. Chem. Soc. C 1971, 2352–2355.
- Bolton, I. J.; Harrison, R. G.; Lythgoe, B.; Manwaring, R. S. J. Chem. Soc. C 1971, 2944–2949.
- 49. Bolton, I. J.; Harrison, R. G.; Lythgoe, B. J. Chem. Soc. C 1971, 2950–2953.
- Littlewood, P. S.; Lythgoe, B.; Saksena, A. K. J. Chem. Soc. C 1971, 2955–2959.
- Dawson, T. M.; Dixon, J.; Littlewood, P. S.; Lythgoe, B.; Saksena, A. K. J. Chem. Soc. C 1971, 2960–2966.
- 52. Harrison, R. G.; Lythgoe, B.; Wright, P. W. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1974, 2654–2657.
- 53. Windaus, A.; Grundmann, W. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1936, 524, 295–299.
- Lythgoe, B.; Manwaring, R.; Milner, J. R.; Moran, T. A.; Nambudiry, M. E. N.; Tideswell, J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1978, 387–395.
- 55. Walborsky, H. M.; Barash, L.; Davis, T. C. *Tetrahedron* **1963**, *19*, 2333–2351.
- 56. Frosch, J. V.; Harrison, I.; Lythgoe, B. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1974, 2005–2009.
- 57. Linstead, R. P.; Lunt, J. C.; Weedon, B. C. L. J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 3333–3335.
- (a) Chapleo, C. B.; Hallett, P.; Lythgoe, B.; Waterhouse, I.; Wright, P. W. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1977, 1211– 1218; (b) Cave, R. J.; Lythgoe, B.; Metcalfe, D. A.; Waterhouse, I. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1977, 1218– 1228; (c) Lythgoe, B.; Roberts, D. A.; Waterhouse, I. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1977, 2608–2612.
- Lythgoe, B.; Moran, T. A.; Nambudiry, M. E. N.; Tideswell, J.; Wright, P. W. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1978, 590–595.

- 60. Kocienski, P. J.; Lythgoe, B.; Ruston, S. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1979, 1290–1293.
- (a) Kocienski, P. J.; Lythgoe, B.; Roberts, D. A. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1980, 897–901; (b) Kocienski, P. J.; Lythgoe, B. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1980, 1400–1404; (c) Lythgoe, B.; Waterhouse, I. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1980, 1405–1406.
- (a) Desmaële, D.; Ficini, J.; Guingant, A.; Kahn, Ph. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1983**, *24*, 3079–3082; (b) Desmaële, D.; Ficini, J.; Guingant, A.; Touzin, A. M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1983**, *24*, 3083–3086.
- 63. Bindra, J. S.; Grodski, A.; Schaaf, T. K.; Corey, E. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1973**, 95, 7522–7523.
- Grieco, P. A.; Pogonowski, C. S.; Burke, S. D.; Nishizawa, M.; Miyashita, M.; Masaki, Y.; Wang, C.-L. J.; Majetich, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 4111–4118.
- Grieco, P. A.; Takigawa, T.; Moore, D. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 4380–4381.
- Grieco, P. A.; Takigawa, T.; Schillinger, W. J. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 2247–2251.
- 67. Trost, B. M.; Bernstein, P. R.; Funfschilling, P. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 4378–4380.
- (a) He, M.; Tanimori, S.; Ohira, S.; Nakayama, M. *Tetrahedron* **1997**, *53*, 13307–13314; (b) Taber, D. F.; Amedio, J. C., Jr.; Raman, K. J. Org. Chem. **1988**, *53*, 2984–2990.
- 69. Jiang, X.; Covey, D. F. J. Org. Chem. 2002, 67, 4893-4900.
- Trudeau, S.; Deslongchamps, P. J. Org. Chem. 2004, 69, 832– 838.
- Arjona, O.; Iradier, F.; Plumet, J.; Martínez-Alcázar, M. P.; Hernández-Cano, F.; Fonseca, I. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1998, 39, 6741–6744.
- Freeman, R.; Haynes, R. K.; Loughlin, W. A.; Mitchell, C.; Stokes, J. V. Pure Appl. Chem. 1993, 65, 647–654.
- Bellet, P.; Nominé, G.; Mathieu, J. C.R. Acad. Sci., Paris 1966, 263, 88–89.
- Gibian, H.; Kieslich, K.; Koch, H.-J.; Kosmol, H.; Rufer, C.; Schröder, E.; Vössing, R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1966**, 2321–2330.
- Starting from the cyclopentanolone, Kocór prepared 14-hydroxy-11-oxo-estrones, see: Aweryn, B.; Daniewski, A. R.; Kocór, M. J. Org. Chem. 1976, 41, 707–709.
- 76. Dai, W.-M.; Zhou, W.-S. Tetrahedron 1985, 41, 4475-4482.
- Bucourt, R.; Nédélec, L.; Gasc, J.-C.; Weill-Raynal, J. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1967, 561–563.
- Nara, M.; Terashima, S.; Yamada, S. *Tetrahedron* 1980, *36*, 3171–3175.
- 79. Enev, V. S.; Mohr, J.; Harre, M.; Nickisch, K. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* **1998**, *9*, 2693–2699.
- (a) Hajos, Z. G.; Parrish, D. R. J. Org. Chem. 1974, 39, 1615– 1621; (b) Hajos, Z. G.; Parrish, D. R. German Patent DE 2102623, July 29, 1971 (Hoffmann-La Roche); Chem. Abstr. 1971, 75, 129414r.
- (a) Eder, U.; Sauer, G.; Wiechert, R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1971, 10, 496–497; (b) Eder, U.; Wiechert, R.; Sauer, G. German Patent DE 2014757, October 7, 1971 (Schering A.-G.); Chem. Abstr. 1972, 76, 14180.
- 82. Cohen, N. Acc. Chem. Res. 1976, 9, 412-417.
- 83. List, B. Tetrahedron 2002, 58, 5573-5590.
- 84. Hajos, Z. G.; Parrish, D. R. J. Org. Chem. 1974, 39, 1612–1615.
- 85. Hajos, Z. G.; Parrish, D. R. Org. Synth. 1985, 63, 26-36.
- Puchot, C.; Samuel, O.; Duñach, E.; Zhao, S.; Agami, C.; Kagan, H. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 2353–2357.
- 87. Agami, C. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1988, 499-507.

- (a) Jung, M. E. *Tetrahedron* **1976**, *32*, 3–31; (b) Brown, K. L.; Damm, L.; Dunitz, J. D.; Eschenmoser, A.; Hobi, R.; Kratky, C. *Helv. Chim. Acta* **1978**, *61*, 3108–3135; (c) Sevin, A.; Maddaluno, J.; Agami, C. J. Org. Chem. **1987**, *52*, 5611– 5613.
- Cheong, P. H.-Y.; Houk, K. N.; Warrier, J. S.; Hanessian, S. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2004, 346, 1111–1115.
- (a) Bahmanyar, S.; Houk, K. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 12911–12912; (b) Bahmanyar, S.; Houk, K. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 11273–11283.
- 91. Gutzwiller, J.; Buchschacher, P.; Fürst, A. Synthesis 1977, 167–168.
- 92. Buchschacher, P.; Fürst, A. Org. Synth. 1985, 37-43.
- Smith, A. B., III; Mewshaw, R. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 3685– 3689.
- 94. Harada, N.; Sugioka, T.; Uda, H.; Kuriki, T. Synthesis 1990, 53–56.
- 95. Hagiwara, H.; Uda, H. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 2308-2311.
- 96. Micheli, R. A.; Hajos, Z. G.; Cohen, N.; Parrish, D. R.; Portland, L. A.; Sciamanna, W.; Scott, M. A.; Wehrli, P. A. *J. Org. Chem.* **1975**, *40*, 675–681.
- 97. Cohen, N.; Banner, B. L.; Eichel, W. F.; Parrish, D. R.; Saucy, G.; Cassal, J.-M.; Meier, W.; Fürst, A. J. Org. Chem. 1975, 40, 681–685.
- (a) Tsuji, J.; Shimizu, I.; Suzuki, H.; Naito, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 5070–5072; (b) Shimizu, I.; Naito, Y.; Tsuji, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 21, 487–490.
- 99. Eder, U.; Gibian, H.; Haffer, G.; Neef, G.; Sauer, G.; Wiechert, R. Chem. Ber. 1976, 109, 2948–2953.
- 100. Eder, U.; Sauer, G.; Ruppert, J.; Haffer, G.; Wiechert, R. Chem. Ber. 1975, 108, 2673–2679.
- 101. Eder, U.; Haffer, G.; Neef, G.; Sauer, G.; Seeger, A.; Wiechert, R. Chem. Ber. 1977, 110, 3161–3167.
- Daniewski, A. R.; Kiegel, J. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 5535– 5538.
- 103. Sauer, G.; Junghans, K.; Eder, U.; Haffer, G.; Neef, G.; Wiechert, R.; Cleve, G.; Hoyer, G.-A. *Liebigs Ann. Chem.* **1982**, 431–447.
- 104. Eder, U.; Cleve, G.; Haffer, G.; Neef, G.; Sauer, G.; Wiechert, R.; Fürst, A.; Meier, W. Chem. Ber. 1980, 113, 2249–2254.
- According to the similar strategy, Crabbé prepared D-homodinordrin and dinordrin, see: (a) Nassim, B.; Schlemper, E. O.; Crabbé, P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1983, 2337–2347; (b) Li, Y.; Nassim, B.; Crabbé, P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1983, 2349–2352.
- 106. Sauer, G.; Eder, U.; Haffer, G.; Neef, G.; Wiechert, R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1975, 14, 417.
- 107. (a) Kametani, T.; Matsumoto, H.; Nemoto, H.; Fukumoto, K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1978**, 2425–2428; (b) Kametani, T.; Matsumoto, H.; Nemoto, H.; Fukumoto, K. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1978**, *100*, 6218–6220; (c) Kametani, T.; Aizawa, M.; Nemoto, H. *Tetrahedron* **1981**, *37*, 2547–2554.
- 108. Daniewski, A.; Kiegel, J. Synthesis 1987, 705-708.
- 109. Tietze, L. F.; Nöbel, T.; Spescha, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1998, 120, 8971–8977.
- 110. Tietze, L. F.; Petersen, S. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 1619– 1624.
- 111. Tietze, L. F.; Petersen, S. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2000, 1827–1830.
- 112. Tietze, L. F.; Ferraccioli, R. Synlett 1998, 145–146.
- 113. Tietze, L. F.; Lücke, L. P.; Major, F.; Müller, P. Aust. J. Chem. **2004**, *57*, 635–640.
- 114. Tietze, L. F.; Wiegand, J. M.; Vock, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 2003, 687, 346–352.

- Sünnemann, H. W.; de Meijere, A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 2004, 43, 895–897.
- 116. Sünnemann, H. W.; Hofmeister, A.; Magull, J.; Banwell, M. G.; de Meijere, A. Org. Lett. 2007, 9, 517–520.
- 117. Corey, E. J.; Huang, A. X. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1999**, *121*, 710–714.
- 118. Biggs, C. B.; Pyke, T. R.; Wovcha, M. G. (Upjohn Co.) U.S. Patent 4,062,729, 1977; *Chem. Abstr.* **1978**, 88, 188129t.
- 119. Guarna, A.; Occhiato, E. G.; Machetti, F.; Scarpi, D. J. Org. Chem. **1998**, 63, 4111–4115.
- 120. Wichterle, O.; Procházka, J.; Hofman, J. Collect. Czech. Chem. Commun. 1948, 13, 300–315.
- 121. Rychnovsky, S. D.; Mickus, D. E. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 2732–2736.
- 122. Ihara, M.; Sudow, I.; Fukumoto, K.; Kametani, T. J. Org. Chem. **1985**, 50, 144–145.
- 123. Ihara, M.; Tokunaga, Y.; Fukumoto, K. J. Org. Chem. **1990**, 55, 4497–4498.
- 124. Kumar, A. S.; Covey, D. F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1999, 40, 823-826.
- 125. Baggiolini, E. G.; Iacobelli, J. A.; Hennessy, B. M.; Uskoković, M. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 2945–2948.
- 126. Wovkulich, P. M.; Barcelos, F.; Batcho, A. D.; Sereno, J. F.; Baggiolini, E. G.; Hennessy, B. M.; Uskoković, M. R. *Tetrahedron* **1984**, 40, 2283–2296.
- 127. Nemoto, H.; Kurobe, H.; Fukumoto, K.; Kametani, T. J. Org. Chem. **1986**, *51*, 5311–5320.
- 128. Fernàndez, B.; Martinez Pérez, J. A.; Granja, J. R.; Castedo, L.; Mouriño, A. J. Org. Chem. **1992**, *57*, 3173–3178.
- 129. Di Filippo, M.; Izzo, I.; Vece, A.; De Riccardis, F.; Sodano, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2001**, *42*, 1155–1157.
- 130. Rigby, J. H.; Warshakoon, N. C.; Payen, A. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 8237–8245.
- 131. Tietze, L. F.; Subba Rao, P. S. V. Synlett 1993, 291-292.
- 132. Wicha, J.; Bal, K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1978, 1282– 1288.
- 133. Van Gool, M.; Zhao, X.-Y.; Sabbe, K.; Vandewalle, M. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* **1999**, *9*, 2241–2248.
- 134. Daniewski, A. R.; Kiegiel, J. J. Org. Chem. **1988**, 53, 5534– 5535.
- 135. Daniewski, A. R.; Liu, W. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 66, 626-628.
- 136. Groth, U.; Taapken, T. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1994, 669–671.
- Hutchins, R. O.; Taffer, I. M.; Burgoyne, W. J. Org. Chem. 1981, 46, 5214–5215.
- 138. (a) Chochrek, P.; Wicha, J. Org. Lett. 2006, 8, 2551–2553; (b)
 Chochrek, P.; Kurek-Tyrlik, A.; Michalak, K.; Wicha, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 2006, 47, 6017–6020.
- 139. Eder, U.; Sauer, G.; Haffer, G.; Ruppert, J.; Wiechert, R.; Fürst, A.; Meier, W. *Helv. Chim. Acta* **1976**, *59*, 999–1005.
- 140. Hynes, J.; Overman, L. E.; Nasser, T.; Rucker, P. V. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1998**, *39*, 4647–4650.
- 141. (a) Ruel, R.; Deslongchamps, P. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1990, *31*, 3961–3964; (b) Yang, Z.; Shannon, D.; Truong, V.-L.; Deslongchamps, P. Org. Lett. 2002, *4*, 4693–4696.
- 142. Lepage, O.; Stone, C.; Deslongchamps, P. Org. Lett. 2002, 4, 1091–1094.
- 143. Van Gool, M.; Vandewalle, M. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2000, 3427–3441.
- 144. Chen, Y.-J.; De Clercq, P.; Vandewalle, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1996**, *37*, 9361–9364.
- 145. Ruppert, J.; Eder, U.; Wiechert, R. Chem. Ber. 1973, 106, 3636–3644.
- 146. (a) Kametani, T.; Suzuki, K.; Nemoto, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1979, 1127–1128; (b) Kametani, T.;

Suzuki, K.; Nemoto, H. *J. Org. Chem.* **1980**, *45*, 2204–2207; (c) Kametani, T.; Suzuki, K.; Nemoto, H. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1980**, *21*, 1469–1470.

- 147. (a) Kametani, T.; Suzuki, K.; Nemoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
 1981, 103, 2890–2891; (b) Kametani, T.; Suzuki, K.; Nemoto, H. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 2331–2342.
- 148. Dzierba, C. D.; Zandi, K. S.; Möllers, T.; Shea, K. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 4711–4712.
- 149. Bear, B. R.; Parnes, J. S.; Shea, K. J. Org. Lett. 2003, 5, 1613– 1616.
- Danishefsky, S.; Cain, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 4975– 4983.
- 151. (a) Przeździecka, A.; Stepanenko, W.; Wicha, J. *Tetrahedron:* Asymmetry 1999, 10, 1589–1598; (b) Marczak, S.; Przeździecka, A.; Wicha, J.; Steinmeyer, A.; ZügelBioorg, U. Med. Chem. Lett. 2001, 11, 63–66.
- 152. (a) Quinkert, G.; Weber, W.-D.; Schwartz, U.; Dürner, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1980, 19, 1029–1030; (b) Quinkert, G.; Schwartz, U.; Stark, H.; Weber, W.-D.; Adam, F.; Baier, H.; Frank, G.; Dürner, G. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1982, 1999–2040.
- 153. Baier, H.; Dürner, G.; Quinkert, G. Helv. Chim. Acta 1985, 68, 1054–1068.
- 154. Mandai, T.; Kaihara, Y.; Tsuji, J. J. Org. Chem. **1994**, 59, 5847–5849.
- 155. Nemoto, H.; Nagai, M.; Kohzuki, K.; Fukumoto, K.; Kametani, T. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1988, 2835– 2838.
- 156. Lynch, J. E.; Eliel, E. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 2943– 2948.
- 157. Nemoto, H.; Matsuhashi, N.; Imaizumi, M.; Nagai, M.; Fukumoto, K. J. Org. Chem. **1990**, 55, 5625–5631.
- 158. Matsuya, Y.; Masuda, S.; Itoh, T.; Murai, T.; Nemoto, H. J. Org. Chem. 2005, 70, 6898–6903.
- 159. Nemoto, H.; Satoh, A.; Fukumoto, K.; Kabuto, C. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 594–600.
- 160. (a) Chen, C.; Crich, D. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1992, 33, 1945–1948; (b) Chen, C.; Crich, D. *Tetrahedron* 1993, 49, 7943–7954.
- 161. Johnson, W. S.; Elliott, J. D.; Hanson, G. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 1138–1139.
- 162. Johnson, W. S.; Fletcher, V. R.; Cheneva, B.; Bartlett, W. R.; Tham, F. S.; Kullnig, R. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 497– 504.
- 163. Taber, D. F.; Raman, K.; Gaul, M. D. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 28–34.
- 164. Stork, G.; Saccomano, N. A. *Nouv. J. Chim.* **1986**, *10*, 677–679.
- 165. Stork, G.; Saccomano, N. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 2087–2090.
- 166. Stork, G.; Clark, G.; Shiner, C. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 4948–4949.
- 167. Yamamoto, K.; Iijima, M.; Ogimura, Y.; Tsuji, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1984**, *25*, 2813–2816.
- 168. (a) Stork, G.; Hutchinson, D.; Okabe, M.; Parker, D.; Choon Sup, Ra; Ribéreau, F.; Suzuki, T.; Zebovitz, T. *Pure Appl. Chem.* **1992**, *64*, 1809–1812; (b) Stork, G.; Franklin, P. J. *Aust. J. Chem.* **1992**, *45*, 275–284.
- 169. Meyers, A. I.; Elworthy, T. R. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 4732– 4740.
- 170. (a) Volpe, T.; Revial, G.; Pfau, M.; d'Angelo, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1987, 28, 2367–2370; (b) d'Angelo, J.; Revial, G.; Volpe, T.; Pfau, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1988, 29, 4427–4430.

- 171. Wilson, S. R.; Venkatesan, A. M.; Augelli-Szafran, C. E.; Yasmin, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1991**, *32*, 2339–2342.
- 172. Kabat, M.; Kiegiel, J.; Cohen, N.; Toth, K.; Wovkulich, P. M.; Uskoković, M. R. J. Org. Chem. **1996**, 61, 118–124.
- 173. Posner, G. H.; Switzer, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 1239– 1244.
- 174. Alonso, I.; Carretero, J. C.; García Ruano, J. L.; Martín Cabrejas, L. M.; López-Solera, I.; Raithby, P. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1994**, *35*, 9461–9464.
- 175. Posner, G. H.; Hulce, M.; Mallamo, J. P.; Drexler, S. A.; Clardy, J. J. Org. Chem. **1981**, 46, 5244–5246.
- 176. (a) Pan, L.-R.; Tokoroyama, T. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1992, 33, 1469–1472; (b) Pan, L.-R.; Tokoroyama, T. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1992, 33, 1473–1477.
- 177. Shimizu, I.; Matsuda, N.; Noguchi, Y.; Zako, Y.; Nagasawa, K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1990**, *31*, 4899–4902.
- 178. Posner, G. H.; Kinter, C. M. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 3967– 3969.
- 179. Posner, G. H.; Carry, J.-C.; Anjeh, T. E. N.; French, A. N. *J. Org. Chem.* **1992**, *57*, 7012–7014.
- 180. Posner, G. H.; Eydoux, F.; Lee, J. K.; Bull, D. S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1994**, *35*, 7541–7544.
- Posner, G. H.; Cho, C.-G.; Anjeh, T. E. N.; Johnson, N.; Horst, R. L.; Kobayashi, T.; Okano, T.; Tsugawa, N. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 4617–4628.
- 182. (a) Nagasawa, K.; Ishihara, H.; Zako, Y.; Shimizu, I. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 2523–2529; (b) Nagasawa, K.; Zako, Y.; Ishihara, H.; Shimizu, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4937– 4940.
- Chapdelaine, D.; Belzile, J.; Deslongchamps, P. J. Org. Chem. 2002, 67, 5669–5672.
- 184. Mariet, N.; Pellissier, H.; Ibrahim-Ouali, M.; Santelli, M. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2004, 2679–2691.
- 185. Wilmouth, S.; Durand, A.-C.; Goretta, S.; Ravel, C.; Moraléda, D.; Giorgi, M.; Pellissier, H.; Santelli, M. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2005, 4806–4814.
- 186. (a) Takahashi, T.; Okumoto, H.; Tsuji, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1984**, 25, 1925–1928; (b) Takahashi, T.; Okumoto, H.; Tsuji, J.; Harada, N. J. Org. Chem. **1984**, 49, 948–950; (c) Takahashi, T.; Naito, Y.; Tsuji, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1981**, 103, 5261–5263.
- 187. Kabat, M. M.; Lange, M.; Wovkulich, P. M.; Uskoković, M. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1992**, *33*, 7701–7704.
- 188. Mikami, K.; Osawa, A.; Isaka, A.; Sawa, E.; Shimizu, M.; Terada, M.; Kubodera, N.; Nakagawa, K.; Tsugawa, N.; Okano, T. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1998**, *39*, 3359–3362.
- 189. Mikami, K.; Koizumi, Y.; Osawa, A.; Terada, M.; Takayama, H.; Nakagawa, K.; Okano, T. *Synlett* **1999**, 1899–1902.
- 190. Singer, R. A.; Carreira, E. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 12360–12361.
- 191. Anné, S.; Yong, W.; Vandewalle, M. Synlett 1999, 1435– 1437.
- 192. Hiyamizu, H.; Ooi, H.; Inomoto, Y.; Esumi, T.; Iwabuchi, Y.; Hatakeyama, S. Org. Lett. 2001, 3, 473–475.
- 193. Codesido, E. M.; Cid, M. M.; Castedo, L.; Mouriño, A.; Granja, J. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2000**, *41*, 5861–5864.
- 194. Miles, W. H.; Connell, K. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 2003, 44, 1161–1163.
- Quinkert, G.; Del Grosso, M.; Bucher, A.; Bauch, M.; Döring, W.; Bats, J. W.; Dürner, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1992**, *33*, 3617– 3620.
- 196. Quinkert, G.; Del Grosso, M.; Döring, A.; Döring, W.; Schenkel, R. I.; Bauch, M.; Dambacher, G. T.; Bats, J. W.;

Zimmermann, G.; Dürner, G. Helv. Chim. Acta 1995, 78, 1345–1391.

- 197. Hu, Q.-Y.; Rege, P. D.; Corey, E. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126, 5984–5986.
- 198. Soorukram, D.; Knochel, P. Org. Lett. 2007, 9, 1021-1023.
- 199. Nemoto, H.; Yoshida, M.; Fukumoto, K.; Ihara, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1999**, 40, 907–910.
- 200. Michalak, K.; Stepanenko, W.; Wicha, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1996**, *39*, 7657–7658.
- 201. Stepanenko, W.; Wicha, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1998, 39, 885-888.
- 202. Zhou, S.-Z.; Anné, S.; Vandewalle, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 7637–7640.
- 203. Parker, K. A.; Dermatakis, A. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 6692– 6696.
- Giuffredi, G.; Bobbio, C.; Gouverneur, V. J. Org. Chem. 2006, 71, 5361–5364.
- 205. (a) Nemoto, H.; Satoh, A.; Fukumoto, K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1994, 943–946; (b) Nemoto, H.; Satoh, A.; Fukumoto, K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1993, 2237– 2238; (c) Nemoto, H.; Matsuhashi, N.; Satoh, A.; Fukumoto, K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 495–498.
- 206. Hatakeyama, S.; Numata, H.; Osanai, K.; Takano, S. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.* **1989**, 1893–1895.
- 207. Stork, G.; Kobayashi, Y.; Suzuki, T.; Zhao, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 1661–1663.
- 208. (a) Gorobets, E.; Urbansky-Pikowska, Z.; Stepanenko, V.;
 Wicha, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2001, 42, 1135–1138; (b)
 Gorobets, E.; Stepanenko, V.; Wicha, J. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2004, 783–799.
- 209. Achmatowicz, B.; Gorobets, E.; Marczak, S.; Pzezdziecka, A.; Steinmeyer, A.; Wicha, J.; Zügel, U. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2001, 42, 2891–2895.
- Achmatowicz, B.; Jankowski, P.; Wicha, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1997, 62, 6353–6358.
- 211. Trost, B. M.; Pfrengle, W.; Urabe, H.; Dumas, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1992**, *114*, 1923–1924.
- (a) Trost, B. M.; Dumas, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 1924–1925; (b) Trost, B. M.; Dumas, J.; Villa, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 9836–9845.
- 213. Hanazawa, T.; Koyama, A.; Wada, T.; Morishige, E.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. Org. Lett. 2003, 5, 523–525.
- 214. García, A. M.; Mascareñas, J. L.; Castedo, L.; Mouriño, A. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 6353–6358.
- 215. Nógrádi, M. *Stereoselective Synthesis*; VCH: Weinheim, 1987; pp 313–314.
- 216. (a) Stevens, R. V.; Gaeta, F. C. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 6105–6106; (b) Stevens, R. V.; Gaeta, F. C. A.; Laurence, D. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 7713–7719; (c) Stevens, R. V.; Laurence, D. S. Tetrahedron 1985, 41, 93–100.
- 217. (a) Hutchinson, J. H.; Money, T.; Piper, S. E. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 455–456; (b) Hutchinson, J. H.; Money, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 1819–1822; (c) Hutchinson, J. H.; Money, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 288–289; (d) Hutchinson, J. H.; Money, T. Can. J. Chem. 1987, 65, 1–6; (e) Clase, J. A.; Money, T. Synthesis 1989, 934–936; (f) Clase, J. A.; Money, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 1503–1504.
- 218. Clase, J. A.; Money, T. Can. J. Chem. 1992, 70, 1537-1544.
- Baggiolini, E. G.; Iacobelli, J. A.; Hennessy, B. M.; Batcho, A. D.; Sereno, J. F.; Uskoković, M. R. *J. Org. Chem.* **1986**, *51*, 3098–3108.
- 220. Shiuey, S.-J.; Kulesha, I.; Baggiolini, E. G.; Uskoković, M. R. *J. Org. Chem.* **1990**, *55*, 243–247.

- 221. (a) Griegee, R.; Kaspar, R. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1948, 77, 127–135; (b) Griegee, R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1975, 14, 745–752.
- Daniewski, A. R.; Garofalo, L. M.; Hutchings, S. D.; Kabat, M. M.; Liu, W.; Okabe, M.; Radinov, R.; Yiannikouros, G. P. J. Org. Chem. 2002, 67, 1580–1587.
- 223. Daniewski, A. R.; Garofalo, L. M.; Kabat, M. M. Synth. Commun. 2002, 32, 3031–3039.
- Kabat, M. M.; Garofalo, L. M.; Daniewski, A. R.; Hutchings, S. D.; Liu, W.; Okabe, M.; Radinov, R.; Zhou, Y. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 66, 6141–6150.
- 225. Barbier, P.; Mohr, P.; Muller, M.; Masciadri, R. J. Org. Chem. **1998**, *63*, 6984–6989.
- 226. Hatakeyama, S.; Numata, H.; Osanai, K.; Takano, S. J. Org. Chem. **1989**, *54*, 3515–3517.
- 227. Hatakeyama, S.; Sugawara, K.; Numata, H.; Takano, S. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 461–463.
- 228. Baggiolini, E. G.; Hennessy, B. M.; Iacobelli, J. A.; Uskoković, M. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1987**, 28, 2095–2098.
- Mouriño, A.; Torneiro, M.; Vitale, C.; Fernández, S.; Pérez-Sestelo, J.; Anné, S.; Gregorio, C. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1997, 38, 4713–4716.
- Castedo, L.; Mascareñas, J. L.; Mouriño, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1987, 28, 2099–2102.
- 231. Okamura, W. H.; Aurrecoechea, J. M.; Gibbs, R. A.; Norman, A. W. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 4072–4083.
- Oves, D.; Ferrero, M.; Fernández, S.; Gotor, V. J. Org. Chem. 2003, 68, 1154–1157.
- 233. (a) Castedo, L.; Mouriño, A.; Sarandeses, L. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1986, 27, 1523–1526; (b) Castedo, L.; Mascareñas, J. L.; Mouriño, A.; Sarandeses, L. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1988, 29, 1203–1206; (c) Mascareñas, J. L.; Sarandeses, L. A.; Castedo, L.; Mouriño, A. *Tetrahedron* 1991, 47, 3485–3498.
- Muralidharan, K. R.; de Lera, A. R.; Isaeff, S. D.; Norman,
 A. W.; Okamura, W. H. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 1895–1899.
- 235. Srikrishna, A.; Gharpure, S. J.; Kumar, P. P. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2000, *41*, 3177–3180.
- Dratch, S.; Charmikhova, T.; Sarabèr, F. C. E.; Jansen,
 B. J. M.; de Groot, A. *Tetrahedron* 2003, *59*, 4287–4295.
- 237. Cleophax, J.; Leboul, J.; Mercier, D.; Gaudemer, A.; Dov Gero, S. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1973, 2992–2995.
- 238. Desmaele, D.; Tanier, S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1985**, *26*, 4941–4944.
- Sarandeses, L. A.; Mascareñas, J. L.; Castedo, L.; Mouriño, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1992**, *33*, 5445–5448.
- 240. (a) Díaz, M.; Ferrero, M.; Fernández, S.; Gotor, V. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2000**, *41*, 775–779; (b) Díaz, M.; Ferrero, M.; Fernández, S.; Gotor, V. J. Org. Chem. **2000**, *65*, 5647– 5652.
- 241. Perlman, K. L.; Swenson, R. E.; Paaren, H. E.; Schnoes, H. K.; DeLuca, H. F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1991**, *32*, 7663–7666.
- 242. Ono, K.; Yoshida, A.; Saito, N.; Fujishima, T.; Honzawa, S.; Suhara, Y.; Kishimoto, S.; Sugiura, T.; Waku, K.; Takayama, H.; Kittaka, A. J. Org. Chem. 2003, 68, 7407– 7415.
- 243. Sicinski, R. R.; Prahl, J. M.; Smith, C. M.; DeLuca, H. F. *J. Med. Chem.* **1998**, *41*, 4662–4674.
- 244. Sicinski, R. R.; Rotkiewicz, P.; Kolinski, A.; Sicinska, W.; Prahl, J. M.; Smith, C. M.; DeLuca, H. F. J. *Med. Chem.* 2002, 45, 3366–3380.
- 245. Huang, P.-Q.; Sabbe, K.; Pottie, M.; Vandewalle, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 8299–8302.

- 246. Audia, J. E.; Boisvert, L.; Patten, A. D.; Villalobos, A.; Danishefsky, S. J. J. Org. Chem. **1989**, *54*, 3738–3740.
- 247. Sas, B.; De Clercq, P.; Vandewalle, M. Synlett **1997**, 1167–1170.
- 248. Paul, K. G.; Jonhson, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 1285– 1286.
- 249. Magriotis, P. A.; Jonhson, F. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 1460– 1461.
- 250. Doi, T.; Shimizu, K.; Takahashi, T.; Tsuji, J.; Yamamoto, K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1990**, *31*, 3313–3316.
- 251. Shiuey, S.-J.; Partridge, J. J.; Uskoković, M. R. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 1040–1046.
- 252. (a) Kulinkovich, O. G.; Sviridov, S. V.; Vasilevski, D. A. *Synthesis* 1991, 234; (b) Lee, J.; Kang, C. H.; Kim, H.; Cha, J. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 291–292.
- 253. Achmatowicz, B.; Jankowski, P.; Wicha, J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1996**, *37*, 5589–5592.
- 254. Nicolaou, K. C.; Papahatjis, D. P.; Claremon, D. A.; Magolda, R. L.; Dolle, R. E. J. Org. Chem. **1985**, 50, 1440–1456.
- 255. Hatakeyama, S.; Ikeda, T.; Maeyama, J.; Esumi, T.; Iwabuchi, Y.; Irie, H.; Kawase, A.; Kubodera, N. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **1997**, *7*, 2871–2874.
- 256. (a) Hatakeyama, S.; Kawase, A.; Uchiyama, Y.; Maeyama, J.; Iwabuchi, Y.; Kubodera, N. *Steroids* **2001**, *66*, 267–276; (b) Hatakeyama, S.; Nagashima, S.; Imai, N.; Takahashi, K.; Ishihara, J.; Sugita, A.; Nihei, T.; Saito, H.; Takahashi, F.; Kubodera, N. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **2006**, *14*, 8050–8056.
- 257. Takahashi, T.; Nakazawa, M. Synlett 1993, 37-39.
- 258. (a) Doi, T.; Hijikuro, I.; Takahashi, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
 1999, 121, 6749–6750; (b) Takahashi, T.; Nakazawa, M.; Sakamoto, Y.; Houk, K. N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 4075–4078.
- Takano, S.; Kurotaki, A.; Takahashi, M.; Ogasawara, K. Synthesis 1986, 403–406.
- Nemoto, H.; Ando, M.; Fukumoto, K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1990, 31, 6205–6208.
- 261. (a) Nemoto, H.; Satoh, A.; Ando, M.; Fukumoto, K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1991, 1309–1314; (b) Nemoto, H.; Satoh, A.; Ando, M.; Fukumoto, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 1001–1002.
- (a) Mikami, K.; Takahashi, K.; Nakai, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4035–4037; (b) Mikami, K.; Takahashi, K.; Nakai, T.; Uchimaru, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 10948–10954.
- 263. Groen-Piotrowska, E. M.; Groen, M. B. Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1993, 112, 627–634.
- 264. (a) Moriarty, R. M.; Kim, J.; Brumer, H., III. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 51–54; (b) Moriarty, R. M.; Brumer, H., III. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 9265–9268.
- 265. Suhara, Y.; Nihei, K. i.; Kurihara, M.; Kittaka, A.; Yamaguchi, K.; Fujishima, T.; Konno, K.; Miyata, N.; Takayama, H. *J. Org. Chem.* **2001**, *66*, 8760–8771.
- 266. Kittaka, A.; Suhara, Y.; Takayanagi, H.; Fujishima, T.; Kurihara, M.; Takayama, H. *Org. Lett.* **2000**, 2619–2622.
- 267. Honzawa, S.; Hirasaka, K.; Yamamoto, Y.; Peleg, S.; Fujishima, T.; Kurihara, M.; Saito, N.; Kishimoto, S.; Sugiura, T.; Waku, K.; Takayama, H.; Kittaka, A. *Tetrahedron* **2005**, *61*, 11253–11263.
- 268. Honzawa, S.; Yamamoto, Y.; Hirasaka, K.; Takayama, H.; Kittaka, A. *Heterocycles* 2003, 61, 327–338.
- 269. Turner, C. I.; Williamson, R. M.; Turner, P.; Sherburn, M. S. *Chem. Commun.* 2003, 1610–1611.
- 270. Song, Y.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. Org. Lett. 2001, 3, 3543-3545.

- 271. Song, Y.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2003**, *44*, 2113–2115.
- 272. (a) Clasby, M. C.; Craig, D.; Marsh, A. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 1444–1446; (b) Clasby, M. C.; Craig, D.; Jaxa-Chamiec, A. A.; Lai, J. Y. Q.; Marsh, A.; Slawin, A. M. Z.; White, A. J. P.; Williams, D. J. Tetrahedron 1996, 52, 4769–4802.
- 273. Camps, P.; Font, J.; Ponsati, O. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1981**, 1471– 1472.
- 274. (a) Nemoto, H.; Nagai, M.; Fukumoto, K.; Kametani, T. *Tetrahedron* **1985**, *41*, 2361–2368; (b) Nemoto, H.; Nagai, M.; Fukumoto, K.; Kametani, T. *J. Org. Chem.* **1985**, *50*, 2764–2766.
- 275. Hatakeyama, S.; Numata, H.; Takano, S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1984**, 25, 3617–3620.
- 276. Rodriguez, R.; Ollivier, C.; Santelli, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2004**, *45*, 2289–2292.
- 277. (a) Kutney, J. P.; Grice, P.; Pascoe, K. O.; Piotrowska, K.; Rettig, S. J.; Szykula, J.; Trotter, J. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1982, 65, 2345–2354; (b) Kutney, J. P.; Grice, P.; Pascoe, K. O.; Piotrowska, K.; Rettig, S. J.; Szykula, J.; Trotter, J. *Helv. Chim. Acta* 1983, 66, 1806–1819.
- 278. Tazumi, K.; Ogasawara, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 1903–1904.
- 279. Hatakeyama, S.; Irie, H.; Shintani, T.; Noguchi, Y.; Yamada, H.; Nishizawa, M. *Tetrahedron* **1994**, *50*, 13369–13376.
- 280. (a) Kasatkin, A.; Sato, F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1995, *36*, 6079–6082; (b) Kasatkin, A.; Kobayashi, K.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1996, *37*, 1849–1852.
- 281. Hanazawa, T.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2001, 42, 5455–5457.
- 282. Hikichi, S.; Hareau, G. P.-J.; Sato, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1997, 38, 8299–8302.
- 283. Hareau, G. P.-J.; Koiwa, M.; Sato, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 2000, 41, 2385–2388.
- 284. Koiwa, M.; Hareau, G. P.-J.; Sato, F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **2000**, *41*, 2389–2390.
- 285. Hanawaza, T.; Inamori, H.; Masuda, T.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. Org. Lett. 2001, 3, 2205–2207.
- 286. Hanawaza, T.; Wada, T.; Masuda, T.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. Org. Lett. 2001, 3, 3975–3977.
- 287. Hijikuro, I.; Doi, T.; Takahashi, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2001, 123, 3716–3722.
- 288. Brandes, E.; Grieco, P. A.; Garner, P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 500–502.
- (a) Konno, K.; Fujishima, T.; Maki, S.; Liu, Z.; Miura, D.; Chokki, M.; Ishizuka, S.; Yamaguchi, K.; Kan, Y.; Kurihara, M.; Miyata, N.; Smith, C.; DeLuca, H. F.; Takayama, H. J. Med. Chem. 2000, 43, 4247–4265; (b) Takayama, H.; Konno, K.; Fujishima, T.; Maki, S.; Liu, Z.; Miura, D.; Chokki, M.; Ishizuka, S.; Smith, C.; DeLuca, H. F.; Kakagawa, K.; Kurobe, M.; Okano, T. Steroids 2001, 66, 277–285.
- 290. Linclau, B.; Vandewalle, M. Synlett 1995, 1063-1064.
- 291. Kosugi, H.; Sugiura, J.; Kato, M. Chem. Commun. 1996, 2743–2744.
- Daniewski, A. R.; Warchol, T. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1992, 965– 973.
- 293. Daniewski, A. R.; Warchol, T. Pol. J. Chem. 1992, 66, 1985– 1997.
- 294. (a) Fernández, S.; Ferrero, M.; Gotor, V.; Okamura, W. H.
 J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 6057–6061; (b) Ferrero, M.;
 Fernández, S.; Gotor, V. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 4358–4363;

(c) Goto-Fernández, V.; Ferrero, M.; Fernández, S.; Gotor, V. J. Org. Chem. **1999**, 64, 7504–7510; (d) Díaz, M.; Goto-Fernández, V.; Ferrero, M.; Fernández, S.; Gotor, V. J. Org. Chem. **2001**, 66, 4227–4232.

- 295. Díaz, M.; Ferrero, M.; Fernández, S.; Gotor, V. *Tetrahedron:* Asymmetry **2002**, 13, 539–546.
- 296. Oves, D.; Goto-Fernandez, V.; Fernandez, S.; Ferrero, M.; Gotor, V. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* **2004**, *15*, 2881–2887.
- 297. Zhao, Y.; Wu, Y.; De Clercq, P.; Vandewalle, M.; Maillos, P.; Pascal, J.-C. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* **2000**, *11*, 3887–3900.
- 298. Wu, Y.; Zhao, Y.; Tian, H.; De Clercq, P.; Vandewalle, M.; Berthier, M.; Pellegrino, G.; Maillos, P.; Pascal, J.-C. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* **2001**, 3779–3788.
- 299. Kalkote, U. R.; Ghorpade, S. R.; Chavan, S. P.; Ravindranathan, T. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 66, 8277–8281.
- 300. Hilpert, H.; Wirz, B. Tetrahedron 2001, 57, 681-694.
- Vrielynck, S.; Vandewalle, M.; García; Mascareñas, J. L.; Mouriño, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1995, 36, 9023–9026.
- 302. Kobayashi, S.; Shibata, J.; Shimada, M.; Ohno, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1990**, *31*, 1577–1580.

- 303. Wu-Yong; Vandewalle, M. Synlett 1996, 911-912.
- 304. Takano, S.; Suzuki, M.; Ogasawara, K. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry **1993**, 4, 1043–1046.
- 305. Takano, S.; Yamane, T.; Takahashi, M.; Ogasawara, K. Synlett 1992, 410–412.
- 306. Mitone, H.; Miyaoka, H.; Yamada, Y. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2000, 41, 8107–8110.
- 307. Takano, S.; Inomata, K.; Ogasawara, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1989**, 271–272.
- 308. Takano, S.; Moriya, M.; Ogasawara, K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1992, 33, 1909–1910.
- 309. Takano, S.; Inomata, K.; Ogasawara, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 1544–1546.
- 310. Stoltz, B. M.; Kano, T.; Corey, E. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 9044–9045.
- 311. (a) Rosenberger, M.; Borer, R.; Saucy, G. J. Org. Chem. 1978, 43, 1550–1555; (b) Saucy, G.; Borer, R. Helv. Chim. Acta 1971, 54, 2121–2132.
- 312. Cai, Z.-Y.; Ni, Y.; Sun, J.-K.; Yu, X.-D.; Wang, Y.-Q. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1985**, 1277–1278.



Anne-Sophie Chapelon was born in 1981 in Le Creusot, France. She graduated in chemistry from ENSSPICAM become recently Ecole Centrale Marseille. She pursued her Ph.D. degree in Chemistry from Aix-Marseille University under the supervision of Prof. M. Santelli and Dr. C. Ollivier. She worked on the reactivity of allylsilanes and their use in the synthesis of vitamin D_3 precursors.



Delphine Moraléda was born in 1980 in Alès, France. She graduated in chemistry from ENSSPICAM become recently Ecole Centrale Marseille. She pursued her Ph.D. degree in Chemistry from Aix-Marseille University under the supervision of Prof. M. Santelli. She worked on the enantioselective synthesis of steroids via kinetic resolution and the stereoelectronic effects in nucleophilic additions.



Raphaël Rodriguez was born in 1978 in Avignon (France). After a degree in chemistry in 2002, he moved to Marseilles (France) to start a European Ph.D. in synthetic organic chemistry under the guidance of Prof. M. Santelli and Dr. C. Ollivier working on the asymmetric synthesis of calcitriol analogs and vitamin D_3 precursors. During the Ph.D., Raphaël moved to the university of Oxford (UK) to complete his education under the mentorship of Prof. J. E. Baldwin and Dr. R. M. Adlington where he discovered a new method to promote *o*-quinone methide intermediate formation and where he contributed to the total synthesis of a number of natural products including 9,10-deoxytridachione and ocellapyrone A. He is currently a postdoctoral research associate of the university of Cambridge (UK) working on the interaction of synthetic small molecules with DNA G-quadruplex and related genes regulation. His major interests are natural products synthesis, pericylic processes, supramolecular interactions and chemical biology.



Cyril Ollivier was born in Neuilly (France) in 1971. He received his Diplôme d'Etudes Approfondies in Organic Chemistry from Pierre and Marie Curie University (Paris VI) under the guidance of Prof. J.-F. Normant and Dr. F. Chemla in 1995, working on the reactivity of carbenoids in 1,2-metalate rearrangement. After one year of national service at the EN-STA (Paris) as scientist associate in the laboratory of Dr. L. El Kaim, he joined Prof. Ph. Renaud's group at the University of Fribourg (Switzerland) in 1996 for a Ph.D. program in collaboration with the laboratory of Prof. M. Malacria (Paris VI). He worked on the utilization of organoboranes as source of radicals, on the developments of novel radical hydroxylation and azidation processes, and gained his doctorate in cotutelle in 2000. He was awarded a Swiss National Foundation Fellowship to pursue research studies at the University of Texas at Austin (Austin, TX) in Prof. Ph. Magnus' group where he was involved in the total synthesis of guanacastepene. In 2002, he joined the CNRS at Aix-Marseille University where he worked with Prof. M. Santelli. His research focused on the reactivity of allylsilanes and the synthesis of steroids, particularly vitamin D analogs. Since January 2007, he is developing new directions for research on radical and organometallic chemistry, in Prof. M. Malacria's group (Paris VI).



Maurice Santelli was born in Marseille. He is graduated in chemistry from Ecole Supérieure de Chimie de Marseille (1961) become recently Ecole Centrale Marseille. He received his Ph.D. in chemistry working with Prof. M. Bertrand (homoallenylic participation, non-classical ions). He had a postdoctoral position at the University of Cambridge (U.K.) in 1973 (Prof. R. A. Raphael). After an appointment at the University of Oran (Algeria) (1975– 77), he is presently Prof. of Chemistry at the Aix-Marseille University. His main research areas are physical organic chemistry, electrophilic activation, allylsilane chemistry (Bistro...), palladium-chemistry with new ligands (Tedicyp...), and the synthesis of bioactive products (polyunsaturated fatty acids, Prelog-Djerassi lactone, non-natural steroids...).